THE EFFECTS OF LEADERSHIP WITHIN VIRTUAL ENVIRONMENTS: A FUNCTIONAL LEADERSHIP APPROACH

by

HOPE DODD

(Under the Direction of Kristen M. Shockley)

ABSTRACT

The rapid expansion of remote work has raised essential questions about how virtual settings alter leadership dynamics and the effectiveness of leadership behaviors. This study, grounded in functional leadership theory, investigates the impact of specific leadership functions—structuring and planning, providing feedback, supporting the social climate, and initiating virtual social activities—on subordinates' job performance, work effectiveness, and sense of belongingness in remote work environments. Utilizing data from 122 supervisor—subordinate dyads, results showed that neither the structuring and planning function nor the providing feedback function were associated with improvements in job performance or work effectiveness. However, subordinates' sense of workplace belongingness was positively linked to a supervisor's efforts in fostering a supportive social climate, with virtual social activities having no significant impact on belongingness. The implications of these findings and suggestions for future research directions are discussed.

INDEX WORDS: Leadership, Virtual leadership, Remote work, Functional leadership theory, Belongingness

THE EFFECTS OF LEADERSHIP WITHIN VIRTUAL ENVIRONMENTS: A FUNCTIONAL LEADERSHIP APPROACH

by

HOPE DODD

B.S., The University of Florida, 2018

M.S., The University of Georgia, 2022

A Dissertation Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of The University of Georgia in Partial

Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

ATHENS, GEORGIA

© 2024

Hope Dodd

All Rights Reserved

THE EFFECTS OF LEADERSHIP WITHIN VIRTUAL ENVIRONMENTS: A FUNCTIONAL LEADERSHIP APPROACH

by

HOPE DODD

Major Professor: Committee: Kristen M. Shockley Jeffrey Olenick Yimin He

Electronic Version Approved:

Ron Walcott Vice Provost for Graduate Education and Dean of the Graduate School The University of Georgia December 2024

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my committee members for all their efforts, insight, and constructive feedback throughout this process. In particular, I would like to thank my advisor, Dr. Kristen Shockley, for always supporting and encouraging me. Thank you for believing in me and providing me with this incredible opportunity. I will forever be grateful.

To my friends and family, thank you doesn't even begin to cover it. I couldn't have done this without you. To my parents, I don't know that I'll ever be able to find the words to adequately thank you for everything you've done for me. You've already given me the world, yet you continue to ask what else you can do for me. Your endless support and faith in me have made it possible for me to pursue my dreams. Thank you, I love you, and I hope to always make you proud.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS iv		
LIST OF TABLES		
CHAPTER		
1	GENERAL INTRODUCTION1	
2	OVERVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	
	Virtual Leadership9	
	Functional Leadership Theory12	
	Leadership Behaviors and Functions13	
	Job Performance and Work Effectiveness16	
	Workplace Belongingness	
	Interactive Effects Between Leadership Functions25	
3	METHOD	
	Participants and Procedure	
	Measures	
4	RESULTS	
	Preliminary Analyses	
	Hypothesis Testing	
	Exploratory Analyses41	
5	DISCUSSION	

Theoretical Implications	53	
Practical Implications	54	
Limitations	55	
Future Research Directions	57	
6 CONCLUSION	60	
REFERENCES	61	
APPENDICES		
A LIST OF STUDY MEASURES		

LIST OF TABLES

Page		
Table 1: Demographic Information		
Table 2: Descriptive Statistics and Intercorrelations Between Study Measures		
Table 3: Hierarchical Regression Results for the Effects of the Structure and Plan Leadership		
Function and the Provide Feedback Leadership Function on Subordinate Job Performance		
and Work Effectiveness		
Table 4: Hierarchical Regression Results for the Effects of the Support the Social Climate		
Leadership Function and Supervisor-Initiated Virtual Social Activities on Subordinate		
Belongingness45		
Table 5: Intercorrelations Between Belongingness and Virtual Social Activities Items		

CHAPTER 1

GENERAL INTRODUCTION

Leaders are vitally important to the functioning and effectiveness of an organization. Their import has galvanized a considerable amount of research on the traits, characteristics, and behaviors of "good" or effective leaders (for a review, see Lord et al., 2017). However, to date, the majority of this research has focused on studying leadership within a traditional office (i.e., in-person) setting (Contreras et al., 2020; Lord et al., 2017). While the value of the extant literature cannot be overstated, the increasing prevalence of remote and hybrid work arrangements (Wigert et al., 2023) has begun to incite questions surrounding which aspects or theories of leadership might be altered by such an arrangement (Contreras et al., 2020; Dulebohn & Hoch, 2017; Kahai et al., 2017).

Remote work, or *telecommuting*, refers to "a work practice that involves members of an organization substituting a portion of their typical work hours (ranging from a few hours per week to nearly full-time) to work away from a central workplace—typically principally from home—using technology to interact with others as needed to conduct work tasks" (Allen et al., 2015, p. 44). Although the COVID-19 pandemic in 2020 was a significant impetus for the widespread shift to remote work arrangements, employees had already begun to increasingly leverage these arrangements throughout the previous two decades thanks in part to technological advances and globalization (Raghuram et al., 2019). Current estimates indicate that 80% of employees with remote-capable jobs are working remotely to some extent (Wigert et al., 2023). The appeal of remote work can be understood in light of the perceived benefits for both

employees and organizations. For example, remote work is associated with higher perceived job autonomy and job satisfaction (Gajendran et al., 2024), more efficient use of employees' time (Wigert et al., 2023), reduced commutes and the costs associated with commuting (McKinsey Global Institute, 2023), higher supervisor-rated job performance (Gajendran et al., 2024), and access to a more diverse talent pool (Park & Grensing-Pophal, n.d.).

The aforementioned benefits do not come without drawbacks as well. Given that remote employees are geographically separated from their coworkers, it is not surprising that some of the most frequently mentioned challenges associated with remote work center around communicating and collaborating with colleagues, fostering a positive organizational culture, and feeling isolated (Gajendran et al., 2024; Wigert et al., 2023; Wood et al., 2022). Discussions regarding how to address these issues often place the onus on leadership. Specifically, virtual leaders are called upon to be particularly proactive in establishing norms and processes for their work group, providing direction and clarifying work roles, monitoring performance, creating a culture of belonging within their work group, and providing opportunities for nonwork-related social interactions (Bell & Kozlowski, 2002; Byrd, 2022; Schwarzmüller et al., 2018; Wood et al., 2022). Carrying out these tasks within a virtual environment is difficult and can create an additional burden for remote leaders (Wigert & Barrett, 2023). This issue is exacerbated by the fact that most managers (~ 70–75%) report not having received any form of training on how to lead a remote or hybrid team (Global Workplace Analytics, 2024; Harter, 2024).

By nature, leading in a virtual context is not the same as leading in a face-to-face context. The physical separation between employees necessitates a greater reliance on technology to communicate, which is more ambiguous and less effective than face-to-face communication at conveying certain types of informational cues (e.g., facial expressions, vocal inflection; Daft &

Lengel, 1984, 1986). This can contribute to misunderstandings between coworkers and the asynchronous nature of many communication technologies can make coordinating work activities more difficult (Liao, 2017). Research also indicates that virtuality frequently presents a challenge to the formation of trusting, supportive relationships, strong social bonds, and a cohesive team climate (Bell & Nguyen, 2023; Schwarzmüller et al., 2018).

There are two important implications of these findings for leaders. Firstly, this means that the processes by which they display certain characteristics or engage in leadership behaviors can be altered when it is mediated through technology (Kahai et al., 2017). For example, a leader could demonstrate care and concern for a subordinate by inquiring about the subordinate's sick relative; yet, a line in an email lacks the tone of voice and facial expressions that would naturally accompany a face-to-face inquiry and can help convey the leader's sincerity. Secondly, certain leadership behaviors may become particularly important in a remote context to the extent that those behaviors target the challenges created by this environment (Bell & Kozlowski, 2002; Huang et al., 2010; Zimmerman et al., 2008).

One promising approach to studying the effectiveness of leaders in general—and virtual leaders in particular—is to adopt a functional perspective (Bell et al., 2019; Morgeson et al., 2010). According to functional leadership theory (McGrath, 1962), a leader's role is "to do, or get done, whatever is not being adequately handled for group needs" (p. 5). Said otherwise, a leader's role is to satisfy the needs of their followers in service of enhancing their effectiveness and improving their work outcomes, namely performance and well-being (Fleishman et al., 1991; Hackman & Walton, 1986; Inceoglu et al., 2018; Madanchian et al., 2017). Drawing from this literature, Morgeson et al. (2010) developed a taxonomy of key team leadership functions. The 15 leadership functions included in their taxonomy are: compose team, define mission,

establish expectations and goals, structure and plan, train and develop team, sensemaking, provide feedback, monitor team, manage team boundaries, challenge team, perform team tasks, solve problems, provide resources, encourage team self-management, and support the social climate. When applied to virtual leadership, research has primarily focused on identifying the specific needs that stem from a virtual environment and outlining the leadership functions that would address these needs (Bell & Nguyen, 2023). Thus, this perspective provides a practical framework for understanding what constitutes effective virtual leadership of both individuals and teams.

In their review of the virtual leadership literature, Bell et al. (2023) synthesize the empirical research surrounding functional leadership as applied to virtual settings. They highlight that the encourage self-management, define mission, establish goals and expectations, and support the social climate functions have previously been studied. Note that in terms of outcomes, their review included a wide variety of subordinate outcomes as indicators of leader effectiveness, including collaboration, performance, trust, and team commitment. Furthermore, in noting directions for which functions should be prioritized in future research, Bell et al. (2023) explicitly note the importance of the *structure and plan* function, which to date has not been empirically examined in virtual or hybrid settings. This involves determining how work will be completed, who will complete the work, and when the work will be done (Morgeson et al., 2010). This function is presumed to be especially critical for hybrid work arrangements wherein employees are routinely switching between working in and out of the office (Bell et al., 2023), typically according to their own preferences (Wigert et al., 2023). The dynamic nature of hybrid work arrangements might thus necessitate additional leadership efforts to structure the work and

coordinate employees' efforts in order to optimize performance and accomplish their objectives (Bell & Kozlowski, 2002).

Bell et al. (2023), in addition to others (e.g., Malhotra et al., 2007), also highlight that the *provide feedback* function is especially relevant in virtual settings, but has yet to be tested empirically. Feedback allows employees to assess their performance and provides them an opportunity to adapt their work and develop their skills (Morgeson et al., 2010). When working remotely, employees typically have fewer interactions with their supervisor and/or coworkers, which can mean there are fewer opportunities to receive feedback (Jansson & Kangas, 2024). This lack of feedback can hinder their performance and ability to meet their goals, as employees may struggle to gauge their progress towards goals, identify areas for improvement, or feel adequately supported by their supervisor when they do achieve their goals (Johnson et al., 2023; Zheng et al., 2015). In this sense, feedback becomes even more critical for maintaining performance standards and ensuring that employees remain engaged, motivated, and aligned with organizational objectives despite the physical distance.

As noted previously, the notion of effective leadership is broad and has been operationalized in many ways. Given that the core purpose of leadership is to influence others in such a way as to achieve a common goal, effective leadership is often defined in terms of their followers' behaviors and outcomes (Madanchian et al., 2017; Northouse, 2021). Most often, this is specifically operationalized as various indicators of subordinates' performance (Dhar & Mishra, 2001; Madanchian et al., 2017). However, in addition to performance, I argue that subordinate belongingness is a particularly relevant outcome that should be considered as a part of effective leadership in virtual environments. Fewer face-to-face interactions with colleagues make it difficult to form strong interpersonal relationships and can contribute to feelings of

loneliness and social isolation (Biron et al., 2023). These difficulties have long been recognized as one of the major downsides of working remotely (Allen et al., 2015; Golden et al., 2008; Shockley et al., 2024). Belongingness fulfills the fundamental human need for social connection and acceptance and is strongly linked to one's overall well-being and happiness (Baumeister & Leary, 1995). Feeling connected to others also provides a sense of emotional and social support which helps individuals manage stress, navigate challenges, and build resilience (e.g., Shakespeare-Finch & Daley, 2017). Thus, it seems important to also examine how leadership functions may contribute to belongingness as a core part of employee well-being.

Of most theoretical relevance to belongingness is the *supporting the social climate* function. This leadership function entails facilitating positive interpersonal interactions, showing respect and concern for individuals' needs, and promoting individuals' well-being (Bell et al., 2023; Morgeson et al., 2010). Although this leadership function is one of the four functions from the Morgeson et al. taxonomy which has received previous attention from the empirical literature, the part of the definition that involves promoting subordinates' well-being has received considerably less attention (Bell et al., 2023). This is significant given the myriad of ways in which greater virtuality can affect employees' well-being (e.g., greater professional and social isolation, tendencies to overwork, blurred boundaries between the work and home domains; Allen et al., 2015; Nurmi & Hinds, 2020; Shockley et al., 2024).

Moreover, because the social climate is so unique in virtual settings, I highlight the importance of a novel function that should have particular applicability to belongingness leaders' facilitation of technology-mediated social activities for their teams (e.g., virtual lunches or happy hours; Goff-Dupont, 2021). These types of activities could enhance belongingness by providing remote employees with opportunities to interact with one another and engage in non-

work conversations, which could help them build and maintain social connections. On the other hand, some have questioned the effectiveness of such activities for improving remote employees' well-being and sense of belonging because these activities can feel impersonal or forced and employees may already be struggling with virtual fatigue (e.g., Gorvett, 2021). To this author's knowledge, this question has not been empirically evaluated.

With these ideas in mind, the present study aims to broaden the literature's understanding of what it means to be an effective virtual leader by evaluating the impact of theoretically important, yet relatively untested, leadership functions. Specifically, I will examine how the leadership functions pertaining to structuring and planning and providing feedback affect ratings of subordinates' job performance and work effectiveness. Job performance and work effectiveness are related constructs, but there is a subtle distinction. Whereas performance is focused on what an individual actually does, effectiveness emphasizes the broader impact of that performance in achieving a desired outcome or goal (Campbell, 2012). Given that leadership functions are meant to address specific needs that are acting as barriers to achieving the desired outcome, they should have a positive effect on both performance (i.e., what is done) and effectiveness (i.e., the outcome). I will also evaluate how subordinates' sense of workplace belongingness is influenced by the support the social climate leadership function as well as by supervisor-initiated virtual social activities. To test these relationships, I will leverage a dyadic dataset consisting of supervisor-subordinate dyads who both worked remotely at least 40% of the time.

This research seeks to advance the literature through two key theoretical contributions. First, it answers calls to examine a broader range of leadership functions within virtual settings (Bell et al., 2023). The present study focuses on several leadership functions which have not

received much empirical attention, but are theorized to be especially important within remote contexts. In addition to considering a broader range of leadership functions, this work also aims to contribute to our understanding of virtual leadership by evaluating the interplay between different leadership functions. Leadership research, while abundant, tends to be relatively siloed in that different aspects of leadership (e.g., behaviors, traits, etc.) are rarely considered in tandem (for a review, see van Knippenberg & Dwertmann, 2022). Thus, little is known about the interactive effects of different leadership functions. This study addresses this issue by including the interaction effects between leadership functions on the various outcome variables.

Beyond these theoretical contributions, an empirical evaluation of how leadership functions contribute to effective leadership within virtual environments is both a timely and practical issue. Although the number of employees engaged in remote work has risen significantly over the past few years, the field's understanding of virtual leadership is still fairly nascent and is lacking in terms of specific, actionable recommendations for remote leaders. A functional leadership lens is particularly well-suited to fulfill this need as it focuses on categories of leadership behaviors that are designed to address specific needs. Unlike many other leadership theories which instead focus on leaders' inherent traits or on poorly-defined leadership styles, functional leadership theory focuses on what a leader actually does. Such an approach is much more conducive to providing practical recommendations for virtual leaders. Additionally, research also indicates that training supervisors on functional leadership behaviors can lead to an improvement in the enactment of leadership functions and can positively impact both individual and team outcomes (Grill et al., 2024; Santos et al., 2015).

CHAPTER 2

OVERVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

Virtual Leadership

Organizations today are inundated with information and communication technologies (ICTs). This digital revolution has transformed many aspects of work, from how information is acquired and disseminated to how colleagues communicate and interact with one another. These changes to the nature of work have also altered aspects of leadership, as leaders are now operating within this new context (Van Wart et al., 2016). To be clear, ICTs have not redefined entirely what it means to be a successful leader, but there are notable distinctions between traditional and virtual leadership (Kahai et al., 2017).

The role of an organizational leader has been interpreted in many different ways. However, at its core, *leadership* is "a process whereby an individual influences a group of individuals to achieve a common goal" (Northouse, 2021, p. 13). Included within this process are several core role responsibilities pertaining to providing direction and vision, evaluating and disseminating information, making decisions, coordinating the group's actions, mentoring and developing group members, and maintaining socioemotional relationships within the group (Kayworth & Leidner, 2002; Mintzberg, 1973). These role responsibilities are applicable to both traditional and virtual contexts. The difference between the two contexts lies in how these role responsibilities are enacted. Virtual leaders are, to some extent, physically separated from their subordinates and must utilize ICTs to communicate and engage with their subordinates when they are not co-located. Thus, compared to traditional leaders, virtual leaders rely more heavily on ICTs to mediate or transmit their leadership behaviors (Kahai et al., 2017; Lilian, 2014; Torre & Sarti, 2020).

As briefly mentioned in the introduction, technology-mediated communications and interactions are generally considered inferior to face-to-face interactions. Communication richness refers to a medium's ability to convey information in a clear and timely manner (Daft & Lengel, 1984). Face-to-face communication is the richest medium because it can transmit verbal and nonverbal cues, allows for instantaneous feedback, and uses natural language. ICTs vary in their capability to do these things and are therefore more susceptible to information loss or to miscommunications (Daim et al., 2012; Friedman & Currall, 2003; Kayworth & Leidner, 2002). ICTs are also more physically and cognitively demanding than face-to-face communications (Thompson & Coovert, 2003). Compared to in-person communications, people spend more time crafting technology-mediated communications as well as processing and interpreting the messages they receive from others (Kayworth & Leidner, 2002; Lilian, 2014).

The nature of technology-mediated communications can also pose a challenge to some of the more social aspects of work. Traditional office settings are more conducive to spontaneous, informal interactions which can help build rapport and strengthen social bonds (Nardi & Whittaker, 2002). In contrast, virtual communications tend to be more deliberate and structured. Their diminished ability to convey nonverbal cues and emotions, the physical distance between communicators, and the often-asynchronous nature of virtual communications discourages the type of free-flowing conversations that help to build trust and maintain interpersonal relationships (Bos et al., 2002; Hacker et al., 2019; Hertel et al., 2005). Important contextual information (e.g., relationships among individuals; knowledge of others' roles and responsibilities) is also more likely to be left out or obscured when using ICTs, which may constrain understanding and impede effective collaboration (Berry, 2011; Liao, 2017).

The above discussion would suggest that engaging in leadership behaviors becomes significantly more complicated when relying on ICTs to transmit these behaviors and communicate with subordinates. Because of the inherent deficiencies associated with ICTs, virtual leaders expend additional time and effort clarifying and coordinating team members' tasks, monitoring progress towards the team's goal, and fostering positive interpersonal relationships within the group (Bell & Kozlowski, 2002; Purvanova & Bono, 2009; Zigurs, 2003). How successfully they perform these responsibilities has the potential to shape a variety of outcomes for individual employees, the team, and the organization (Dulebohn & Hoch, 2017). For example, virtual leaders can impact a team's performance by mitigating task conflicts (Liao, 2017) and their ability to foster trusting, supportive relationships can enhance remote employees' well-being (Schmitt, 2024). In sum, remote work's physical distance creates subsequent psychological and cognitive gaps that leaders need to bridge to ensure remote employees are effective, adequately performing their jobs, and feel connected to and supported by the organization.

Although the literature has established that virtual leadership is critical to many important outcomes, this topic has been studied in a somewhat narrow manner. In line with much of the general leadership literature, many researchers have examined the effects of a particular leadership style (e.g., transformational leadership, leader–member exchange) within virtual settings (Brown et al., 2021; Höddinghaus et al., 2024). While there are merits to such an approach, there have been calls to adopt a more behavioral approach to studying virtual

leadership in order to have a more explicit understanding of what these leaders need to do to be effective in this context (Bell et al., 2023; Höddinghaus et al., 2024).

Functional Leadership Theory

Functional leadership theory (McGrath, 1962), a dominant theoretical perspective within the team leadership literature, has been presented as a particularly useful lens through which to examine virtual leadership (Bell et al., 2023). As previously mentioned, this theory is centered around the idea that the role of a leader is to enhance team effectiveness by addressing any outstanding team needs (Fleishman et al., 1991; McGrath, 1962). To ensure team needs are met, leaders must perform two core types of functions: 1) monitor the environment and keep abreast of any conditions or events which might affect the team's functioning, and 2) take action to create and implement solutions to any problems that are inhibiting the team's functioning and performance (Hackman & Walton, 1986). Building upon these ideas, researchers began identifying different categories of leadership behaviors that would address various team needs (e.g., DeRue et al., 2011; Morgeson et al., 2010; Yukl, 2012; Yukl et al., 2019). One advantage of the functional leadership perspective is that it does not require the delineation of specific leadership behaviors (Hackman & Walton, 1986). Instead, the focus is on identifying broader sets of behaviors, hereafter referred to as *leadership functions*, that are needed to address particular needs. Thus, the functional leadership perspective reserves space for the various specific ways in which a key leadership function could be accomplished.

The variety of leadership functions that have been proposed (for a review, see Burke et al., 2006) is, in part, due to the specific leadership functions that might be required to address needs situated within a particular context (Kozlowski et al., 2016). Said otherwise, different contexts may elicit specific needs that require certain leadership functions. This ability to adapt

to different contexts and their unique needs is what makes a functional approach so useful for understanding virtual leadership (Bell et al., 2023). As discussed, leading within a virtual environment is not equivalent to leading within a traditional office setting, nor is it an altogether unique phenomenon (Cortellazzo et al., 2019; Kahai et al., 2017). Adopting a functional approach to the study of virtual leadership allows one to isolate the challenges associated with remote work and focus on leadership functions that might be particularly relevant within this setting. In support of this approach, the extant literature has demonstrated that effective virtual leaders are those who are able to address the shortcomings of remote work (Hertel et al., 2004; Kahai et al., 2017; Kashive et al., 2022; Kayworth & Leidner, 2002; Kim et al., 2021). However, when it comes to empirically studying which leadership functions are key to addressing these shortcomings, researchers have tended to focus in on a narrow range of functions (Bell et al., 2019; Bell et al., 2023).

Leadership Behaviors and Functions

Leaders exhibit a variety of behaviors. These leadership behaviors have been sorted and incorporated into different taxonomies of leadership functions according to the types of functions deemed necessary to fulfill needs within a particular context (Kozlowski et al., 2016). One of the more recent taxonomies developed is Morgeson et al.'s (2010) taxonomy of team leadership functions, which serves as a guiding framework for the present study. To create their taxonomy, Morgeson et al. reviewed the team leadership literature to compile a list of 517 behavioral items relevant to team leadership. These behavioral items were independently coded into behavioral categories and resulted in a total of 15 team leadership functions. It is important to note that although Morgeson et al.'s framework originated within the team leadership literature, the leadership functions derived from it are relevant to both individuals and teams (Bell et al., 2023;

Liao, 2017). Additionally, even though the majority of the research Morgeson et al. reviewed was based on traditional, in-person teams, these leadership functions are also applicable to leading within virtual settings. In fact, some leadership functions may have an especially influential impact on desired outcomes in virtual, as compared to in-person, settings (Bell et al., 2023; Morgeson et al., 2010).

Empirical research on the impact of leadership functions within virtual environments has largely focused on four functions from Morgeson et al.'s (2010) taxonomy: encourage selfmanagement, define mission, establish expectations and goals, and support the social climate (Bell et al., 2023). The emphasis on these functions is due to the challenges of the virtual environment and how these challenges are likely to impact followers' needs. The encourage selfmanagement function entails leadership behaviors that empower followers and encourage them to engage in leadership behaviors (Morgeson et al., 2010). Encouraging and supporting this type of behavior helps enable the team to become more autonomous and less reliant on the leader or on outside expertise. Virtual settings, which limit face-to-face interaction, make it harder for leaders to fully engage in mentorship and performance monitoring, so fostering team self-management becomes essential for success (Bell & Kozlowski, 2002; Liao, 2017).

The define mission leadership function involves establishing and clearly defining the team's purpose. This function is needed to provide the group with direction and to ensure everyone has a shared understanding of their objectives (Morgeson et al., 2010). When done effectively, a well-defined mission can be motivating and create a foundation for team members to build a common identity (Joshi et al., 2009). The establish expectations and goals function reflects the next step in this process of planning how a group will accomplish their work. Setting realistic yet challenging goals and establishing expectations for performance are critical for

enhancing performance because they provide direction and motivation (Locke & Latham, 1990; Morgeson et al., 2010). Establishing common goals in virtual teams can also strengthen individuals' team identity (Sivunen, 2006), which has a positive effect on performance (e.g., Solansky, 2011; van der Vegt & Bunderson, 2005). Both of these leadership functions are theorized to be especially important in virtual settings, where physical distance and heavy reliance on ICTs can inhibit the exchange of information and ideas as well as the development of a team identity (Morgeson et al., 2010). By ensuring the team has a shared understanding of its purpose, goals, and expectations, these functions counteract such challenges, providing direction, motivation, and a sense of collective identity that enhances overall team performance.

The last function, support the social climate, will be discussed in more detail in a later section, but its general purpose is to facilitate positive interpersonal interactions, largely by attending to team members' needs, concerns, and well-being (Morgeson et al., 2010). The ultimate goal is that strengthening interpersonal relationships will positively affect productivity and performance by enhancing cohesion and individuals' commitment to the team (Liao, 2017; Morgeson et al., 2010). As noted by Bell et al. (2023), research is lacking with regards to the component of this function that focuses on how leaders can promote team members' well-being. This is significant given the various ways in which remote work can impact employees' well-being (e.g., isolation, work-life conflict, overwork; Eddleston & Mulki, 2017; Efimov et al., 2022).

As the discussion above illustrates, concerns about remote work arrangements typically center around two general themes: performance and well-being. Given that the essence of effective leadership is that a leader's behavior shapes a subordinate's behaviors and outcomes, this study examines virtual leaders' effectiveness by focusing on how leadership functions

influence subordinate job performance, work effectiveness, and workplace belongingness. In the sections that follow, I discuss these outcomes and how they might be shaped by additional leadership functions within virtual environments.

Job Performance and Work Effectiveness

The COVID-19 pandemic in 2020 shifted a substantial portion of the workforce into temporary remote work arrangements. This forced transition opened people's eyes to the fact that a significant number of jobs can be completed remotely and job performance typically does not suffer as a result of doing so (United States Government Accountability Office, 2023). Prior to 2020, however, there was a fairly common sentiment that remote employees' performance often suffers and both managers and employees were reluctant to allow or to utilize these arrangements (Jones, 2023; Kaplan et al., 2018). From the managerial perspective, this reluctance stemmed from their loss of control over remote employees and the need to place a significant amount of trust in those employees to complete their jobs in the absence of the manager's direct oversight (Bailey & Kurland, 2002; Kaplan et al., 2018; Peters et al., 2010). Employees who work outside of the office force supervisors to relinquish some degree of control over remote employees as they are typically unable to closely monitor their behavior from a distance. Without this control, supervisors might be concerned that remote employees will be able to and/or willing to perform at the same level that they would attain if working in the office (Cascio, 2000; Kaplan et al., 2018). Research also indicates that supervisors might expect remote employees' performance to decline because of the difficulties remote workers face with regards to communicating with others and coordinating work efforts (Peters et al., 2010).

On the other hand, employees' reluctance to utilize remote work arrangements was often due to concerns over social isolation and potential career penalties (Golden & Eddleston, 2020;

Golden et al., 2008; Kurland & Cooper, 2002). Flexible work arrangements have been associated with a "flexibility stigma" referring to the negative career repercussions that sometimes result from utilizing these arrangements (Coltrane et al., 2013; Williams et al., 2013). This penalty stems from the work devotion schema and the ways in which flexible work arrangements are perceived to violate it (Blair-Loy, 2003). The work devotion schema places work at the center of one's life and espouses "ideal worker" norms that reflect one's commitment to their work (e.g., working long hours, being available outside of regular business hours; Reid, 2015). Utilizing a remote work arrangement, which reduces the amount of time an individual spends in the office and reduces their face-to-face interactions with colleagues, can be construed by others as a violation of the work devotion schema (Bourdeau et al., 2019; Williams et al., 2013). This is particularly the case if others believe the employee is leveraging the remote work arrangement in order to help address competing demands from a non-work role (Coltrane et al., 2013; Thébaud & Pedulla, 2022).

Given these various concerns about the remote worker's motivation and ability to perform their job, it is not surprising that a considerable amount of research on virtual leadership has been devoted to identifying ways to facilitate performance. As noted above, this research has primarily focused on leadership functions related to encouraging self-management, defining the mission, and establishing expectations and goals. However, there have been theoretical discussions about other leadership functions from the Morgeson et al. (2010) taxonomy that are believed to be crucial to facilitating performance in virtual environments. Below, I discuss how two of these leadership functions, the structure and plan function and the provide feedback function, relate to remote subordinates' job performance and work effectiveness.

Structure and Plan Function

The importance of the structure and plan function to virtual leadership builds off the ideas outlined in the discussion of the define mission function and the establish expectations and goals function. Just as it is important to have a shared understanding of what the team's mission, expectations, and goals are, it is also critical to have a shared understanding of how exactly the work will be accomplished. As stated earlier, the structure and plan leadership function involves determining how work will be completed, who will complete the work, and when the work will be done (Morgeson et al., 2010). This purpose of this function is to develop and specify a course of action for how to achieve a goal. When this function is performed well, individuals should have a clear understanding of the work to be done, how to do the work, and how to work with others (Morgeson et al., 2010). This should facilitate task accomplishment and contribute to higher levels of performance. Indeed, empirical results in non-virtual settings indicate that behaviors associated with this leadership function are related to various indicators of performance (e.g., job performance, team effectiveness, team productivity) as well as ratings of the leader (e.g., follower satisfaction with leader, leader job performance, leader effectiveness; Borgmann et al., 2016; Burke et al., 2006; DeRue et al., 2011; Judge et al., 2004).

Virtual leadership theorizing suggests there are several reasons why the structure and plan function might be particularly important within remote work settings. As previously discussed, ICT-mediated communications can be prone to misunderstandings and can create uncertainty and ambiguity (Lilian, 2014; Purvanova & Bono, 2009). Remote employees face difficulties maintaining awareness of others' work responsibilities and work progress because working in a separate location from others affords fewer opportunities for casual encounters, spontaneous conversations, or to observe colleagues working (Morrison-Smith & Ruiz, 2020; Weisband, 2002). In addition to being physically separated from colleagues, remote employees

may also be temporally separated from them. That is, remote employees may live in different time zones or they might adhere to a different set of work hours. These circumstances decrease the likelihood of synchronous interactions, which can make it difficult to coordinate tasks and collaborate with others (Cascio & Shurygailo, 2003; O'Leary & Cummings, 2007; Schwarzmüller et al., 2018). In light of these challenges, researchers recommend virtual leaders take additional care to ensure remote employees have a clear understanding of how to accomplish their work (Bell & Kozlowski, 2002; Carter et al., 2015; Liao, 2017).

Altogether, these arguments suggest the structure and plan leadership function is crucial within remote work contexts and a virtual leader's enactment of this function could have implications for subordinates' job performance and work effectiveness. Thus,

Hypothesis 1: A subordinate's report of the supervisor's enactment of the structure and plan leadership function is positively related to a) supervisor ratings of a subordinate's job performance, and b) supervisor ratings of a subordinate's effectiveness while working remotely.

Provide Feedback Function

Morgeson et al.'s (2010) provide feedback leadership function is another function purported to be quite important for effective virtual leadership. Feedback is a valuable source of information regarding one's progress towards a goal (Austin & Vancouver, 1996). It directs attention towards work efforts, helps maintain accountability for one's efforts, and allows one to adapt or adjust their work as necessary. In addition to serving as a corrective tool, feedback can also shape behavior by serving as a reinforcement tool (Morgeson et al., 2010). Positive feedback, such as recognition or encouragement, enhances job performance by increasing motivation and engagement (Behrendt et al., 2017; Liao, 2017; Mazzetti et al., 2023). This could

be particularly impactful for remote employees who, compared to employees who work inperson, are more likely to struggle to remain engaged and connected to their organization's mission and purpose (Harter, 2023b). A recent study from Gallup reported that receiving meaningful feedback provides a substantial boost in employee engagement regardless of how many days they worked in the office (Harter, 2023a). Furthermore, the most important characteristic associated with meaningful feedback was receiving recognition or appreciation for their work efforts.

Although several different sources (e.g., colleagues, subordinates) can provide feedback, leaders are considered one of, if not the most, important source (Pulakos et al., 2015). Feedback is also much more than a formal annual evaluation; in fact, a great deal of feedback is delivered within informal day-to-day communications and interactions (Levy et al., 2017; Pulakos & O'Leary, 2011). The relevance of this function for virtual leaders becomes evident when considering how the nature of remote work reduces and alters these types of interactions. Generally speaking, feedback is much easier to deliver and receive when the two parties are face to face. Not only does being co-located increase the frequency of communication, but it also allows one to quickly obtain feedback, paralinguistic cues can be used to emphasize or soften the verbal message, and any confusion or ambiguity can be immediately addressed (Daft & Lengel, 1984, 1986; Kraut et al., 2002). The physical distance between employees makes it difficult to maintain an awareness of what is going on across the work group, which can inhibit a leader's ability to deliver feedback (Armstrong & Cole, 2002; Hinds & Weisband, 2003; Weisband, 2002). This has potential implications for subordinate performance as well as ratings of leader effectiveness, both of which are positively associated with the frequency of feedback from supervisors (Mertens et al., 2021; Moore & Hanson, 2022).

To complicate matters further, research findings suggest positive feedback is particularly valued amongst remote employees, but it is not conveyed as often or as meaningfully (e.g., reaction buttons in a Zoom call) as it would have been conveyed in an in-person office setting (Blackburn et al., 2003; Cascio & Shurygailo, 2003; Jansson & Kangas, 2024). When working in an isolated environment, positive feedback and recognition can go a long way towards increasing remote employees' motivation and willingness to exert effort on tasks (Contreras et al., 2020; Dinh et al., 2021; Liao, 2017; Malhotra et al., 2007; Ng & Tung, 2018). Qualitative studies on remote employee samples highlight that providing positive feedback is a crucial virtual leadership skill, further underscoring the importance of such behavior (Blackburn et al., 2003; Kayworth & Leidner, 2002; Krehl & Büttgen, 2022).

Hypothesis 2: A subordinate's report of the supervisor's enactment of the provide feedback leadership function is positively related to a) supervisor ratings of a subordinate's job performance, and b) supervisor ratings of a subordinate's effectiveness while working remotely.

Workplace Belongingness

Remote work can impact many different aspects of employee well-being; however, this study focuses specifically on workplace belongingness for several reasons. Firstly, a sense of belonging—or, conversely, feelings of isolation—is a well-documented challenge of remote work (Golden et al., 2008; Kurland & Cooper, 2002; Wigert & White, 2022). According to the State of the Global Workforce report (Gallup, 2024), one in five employees experiences daily loneliness and loneliness was highest amongst fully remote employees. Secondly, loneliness and isolation have a significant impact on a variety of individual and organizational outcomes. Workplace loneliness is associated with reduced job satisfaction, lower job performance, poorer

quality relationships with one's supervisor, higher levels of burnout, and higher turnover intentions (Bryan et al., 2023; Wood et al., 2022). Lastly, belongingness is an aspect of wellbeing that the supervisor can directly influence, unlike other facets that may depend more on individual factors (e.g., tendencies to overwork) or non-work domains (e.g., work-life conflict challenges arising from blurred boundaries at home). Belongingness stems primarily from workplace relationships and team culture, areas in which supervisors play a central role (Waller, 2020). By fostering inclusive team dynamics and a supportive environment, supervisors can actively shape an employee's sense of connection and inclusion within the team, making belongingness one of the most actionable areas of well-being within their influence (Randel et al., 2018; Shore et al., 2011). Two specific ways virtual leaders might enhance remote employees' belongingness is through the support the social climate leadership function and by organizing virtual social activities.

Supporting the Social Climate Function

Morgeson et al.'s (2010) supporting the social climate leadership function refers to a class of leadership behaviors that facilitate positive interpersonal interactions amongst the group. This leadership function can be enacted in various ways. One approach might be to facilitate the interaction in and of itself (e.g., schedule meetings, help address an interpersonal issue within the group). Alternatively, leaders can also support the social climate by enhancing the quality of interpersonal interactions. They accomplish this by demonstrating concern and respect for others, validating and addressing their individual needs, and promoting their well-being (Bell et al., 2023; Morgeson et al., 2010). This leadership function enhances followers' motivation and commitment to the group, which should promote collaboration and increase followers'

performance, satisfaction, and well-being (Burke et al., 2006; Ceri-Booms et al., 2017; Morgeson et al., 2010; Liao, 2017).

Researchers suggested this leadership function would be especially important in virtual settings because of how remote work affects interpersonal interactions and employee well-being (Bell et al., 2023). With respect to the former point, remote workers have fewer casual, spontaneous, and/or synchronous interactions with colleagues compared to office workers (Cortellazzo et al., 2019; Gibson & Cohen, 2003; Schwarzmüller et al., 2018). These types of interactions are important for building rapport and trust as well as maintaining social relationships (Dinh et al., 2021; Nardi & Whittaker, 2002). Technology-mediated communications typically convey less social presence than face-to-face interactions, which can inhibit the development of social bonds and of group identification (Berry, 2011; Byrd, 2022; Gibson & Cohen, 2003). Distributed work groups may also need to navigate miscommunications or conflicts arising from differences in organizational or national cultures (Armstrong & Cole, 2002; Contreras et al., 2020).

Although the effects of remote work on employee well-being are not entirely negative, a common concern is its tendency to increase social and professional isolation (Bailey & Kurland, 2002; Golden et al., 2008; Parker, 2023; Wigert & White, 2022). The physical and psychological distances inherent to remote work often disrupt employees' interactions with others, diminishing their ability to form strong social bonds, and consequently, their sense of belongingness (Byrd, 2022; Dinh et al., 2021). Many reviews of the virtual leadership literature emphasize the role leaders should play in facilitating social interactions with remote employees and ensuring they feel included and connected to the broader group and organization (Byrd, 2022; Contreras et al., 2020; Dinh et al., 2021; Schmitt, 2024). However, the literature lacks empirical studies regarding

what specifically virtual leaders can do to promote subordinates' sense of belongingness (Bell et al., 2023). Research suggests that leadership behaviors aligned with the support the social climate function (e.g., embracing diversity among the group, identifying shared values; Byrd, 2022; Dinh et al., 2021; Waller, 2020) would be conducive to promoting remote subordinates' belongingness. This function speaks to employees' dual needs for recognition of their individuality and for a sense of membership within the team; fulfilling both is essential for a genuine feeling of inclusion (Randel et al., 2018; Shore et al., 2011). Therefore, I hypothesize:

Hypothesis 3: A subordinate's report of the supervisor's enactment of the support the social climate leadership function is positively related to a subordinate's sense of workplace belongingness.

Supervisor-Initiated Virtual Social Activities

Although this class of leadership behaviors does not reflect a formal leadership function recognized in a particular behavioral taxonomy, it has been mentioned a fair amount in recent years by both academics and practitioners alike (Bell et al., 2023; Dinh et al., 2021; Paris, 2024; Sivunen, 2006). The motivation behind the implementation of such activities is typically to provide remote employees with additional nonwork-related interactions with colleagues (e.g., virtual team building activities, virtual celebrations). Because they are unrelated to accomplishing work tasks, these activities might convey that leadership values interpersonal relationships and is invested in helping remote workers build and maintain connections to the broader organization. To date, the efficacy of this type of leadership behavior has not been empirically evaluated. While these types of virtual social activities may indeed foster social connections and enhance belongingness, it is also entirely possible that they have a limited impact on belongingness. Although they are meant to facilitate social interactions, they may not

be sufficiently able to overcome the communication challenges associated with ICTs. Alternatively, employees may view virtual social activities as burdensome or as yet another work obligation (Gorvett, 2021).

Hypothesis 4: A subordinate's report of supervisor-initiated virtual social activities is positively related to a subordinate's sense of workplace belongingness.

Interactive Effects Between Leadership Functions

On any given day, leaders engage in multiple types of leadership behaviors. When addressing an issue, a leader might choose to enact one particular leadership function or they may decide the most effective approach would entail engaging in multiple different leadership functions. To date, most of the research on leadership has focused on studying the independent effects of a particular leadership style or behavior (Brown et al., 2021; Höddinghaus et al., 2024). As a result, there is scant empirical data that speaks to how different aspects of leadership may be understood in relation to one another (van Knippenberg & Dwertmann, 2022). The implications for the present study are that there is a limited understanding of how these different functions might interact to influence key outcomes (Bell et al., 2023). This has led to several calls to study different patterns of behaviors and how effective they are at producing the desired results (e.g., Bell et al., 2023; Kearney et al., 2019; Yukl, 2012).

The limited empirical evidence available indicates there is merit to the idea that it is not simply the degree to which a leader engages in a behavior that matters, but that the pattern of different behaviors they enact can also have a substantive effect (Amabile et al., 2004; Yukl, 2011). The majority of this research has focused on leadership in traditional office settings and studied the interactive effects of broad leadership styles (e.g., transformational and laissez-faire leadership; Breevaart & Zacher, 2019; Casimir & Ng, 2010; Kearney et al., 2019). Although

studying the interplay between such broad leadership styles can contribute to the leadership literature's theoretical integration goals (van Knippenberg & Dwertmann, 2022), examining more discrete leadership functions is better suited to address more practical lines of inquiry, such as those in the present study (Firestone, 1996; Höddinghaus et al., 2024; Van Quaquebeke & Felps, 2018).

Theoretical arguments suggest that leadership functions can interact in complex ways, influencing each other's effectiveness. Although it might seem intuitive that a virtual leader engaging in multiple leadership functions to meet a particular need would be more successful, there is also the potential for this approach to backfire if subordinates perceive the leader's behavior as overbearing or micromanaging (Yukl, 2011). Conversely, one leadership function might compensate for the absence of another. Functions may also complement one another; for example, virtual social activities might be an effective avenue through which virtual leaders are able to demonstrate behaviors related to the support the social climate function. Scholars have also suggested that certain functions may be interdependent, with the effectiveness of one contingent on another (Bell et al., 2023; Casimir & Ng, 2010; Yukl, 2010). For example, the monitoring function is critical for identifying problems, but it likely enhances leadership effectiveness only when paired with additional actions to address the identified issues. These interdependencies highlight the nuanced ways in which leadership functions might operate in concert.

Accordingly, the present study will also evaluate the interactive effects of the different leadership functions associated with each dependent variable. The interaction between the structure and plan function and the provide feedback function is examined in an exploratory

manner as there is no established theoretical framework to guide specific predictions for their combined effects.

Research Question 1: Is there a significant interaction effect between a subordinate's report of the supervisor's enactment of the structure and plan leadership function and the provide feedback leadership function on a) supervisor ratings of a subordinate's job performance, and b) supervisor ratings of a subordinate's effectiveness while working remotely?

When considering the nature of the interaction between the support the social climate function and supervisor-initiated virtual social activities, it could be useful to draw from existing work related to the offering of other types of benefits in conjunction with aspects of the social climate. In particular, many organizations offer programs or implement policies designed to help accommodate the needs and demands of employees' non-work lives (e.g., paid parental leave, flexible work arrangements, on-site child-care). These types of benefits are often referred to as "family-friendly benefits" and have the potential to be quite useful in helping employees manage their non-work lives as well as in attracting and retaining talent.

Prior research indicates that the utilization and effectiveness of these family-friendly benefits depends a great deal on perceptions of supervisory and organizational support for such benefits (Allen, 2001; Thébaud & Pedulla, 2022; Thompson et al., 1999). Support is conveyed not by simply providing a policy, but by making a concerted effort to ensure it is effectively implemented and employees feel comfortable using it (Kirby & Krone, 2002; Ryan & Kossek, 2008). Beyond the instrumental support that helps facilitate the implementation of the policy, these additional efforts help convey that the supervisor is supportive of work-life issues and of the employee as an individual (Hammer et al., 2009; Ryan & Kossek, 2008). In short, the

effectiveness and actual use of such policies depends largely on supervisory efforts to create an environment that is supportive of employees' family and non-work lives (Allen, 2001; Kossek et al., 2010; Kossek et al., 2011).

In a similar vein, I argue that supervisory efforts to create a positive, supportive social climate are critical to the effectiveness of virtual social activities on subordinate belongingness. That is, a supervisor's efforts to create a supportive social climate will not only convey the sincerity of their intentions behind organizing the virtual activities, but will also help establish an environment conducive to supporting the social benefits associated with these activities. When employees perceive that their supervisor genuinely values and prioritizes team connection, they might be more likely to engage meaningfully in these activities, which would foster authentic connections and enhance their sense of belonging. Additionally, a supportive climate could reduce any potential hesitation or reluctance employees might feel about participating. Thus, just as supervisor's commitment to fostering a positive social climate is essential for virtual social activities to truly benefit employees' sense of belongingness.

Hypothesis 5: The effect of a subordinate's report of supervisor-initiated virtual social activities on a subordinate's sense of workplace belongingness is dependent on a subordinate's report of the supervisor's enactment of the support the social climate leadership function, such that virtual social activities will have a stronger positive effect on belongingness when the supervisor's enactment of the support the social climate function is higher.

CHAPTER 3

METHOD

Participants and Procedure

The data used for this study are part of a larger study on supervisor and subordinate employees' experiences while working remotely. Supervisor–subordinate dyads were recruited through a variety of means, including snowball sampling from researchers' networks, Facebook ads, ResearchMatch, and via a single organization. To participate, both members of the dyad had to work full time, work remotely at least 40% of the time, work a standard Monday–Friday dayshift schedule, live in the United States, have daily access to the internet, and could not be selfemployed. Interested subordinates (supervisors) completed an initial eligibility survey, and if eligible, provided the contact information for their supervisor (up to three subordinates). Eligibility surveys were then sent to these individuals (if multiple subordinates were listed, one was randomly selected to participate) and a member of the research team independently verified the dyad's eligibility. After verifying this information, the supervisor–subordinate dyads were sent their respective surveys.

A total of 130 dyads were enrolled in the study. To protect the integrity of the data, several security measures were implemented at the outset of the study's enrollment process which prevented most ineligible and fraudulent participants from completing their surveys and enrolling in the study. Six dyads were removed from the datafiles after additional evidence emerged indicating they were likely not two unique people (i.e., when providing their contact information so they could be compensated for their participation in the study, they listed the

same information as another participant). The data from one other dyad as well as the data from another supervisor were also removed after they failed more than two checks for careless responding. Thus, the final sample consisted of 123 subordinates and 122 supervisors with matched data for 122 dyads.

On average, subordinates were 41.02 years old (SD = 11.06) and primarily identified as White (60.98%) and as women (73.98%). They typically work 42.48 hours (SD = 5.75) each week, have an average job tenure of 4.92 years (SD = 5.09), and work remotely 88.79% (SD =16.45) of the time, on average. Supervisors were 43.55 years old (SD = 9.28) and predominately identified as White (77.87%) and as women (63.93%). On average, they work 45.10 hours (SD =6.75) per week and have an average job tenure of 4.48 years (SD = 4.04). As a whole, the sample was highly educated, with the majority of both subordinates (79.67%) and supervisors (83.61%) holding a Bachelor's degree or higher. See Table 1 for additional demographic information. **Measures**

A complete list of items can also be found in the Appendix. Where appropriate, composite scores for each scale were created from the average score across the individual items within a measure. For some items, a participant's actual name was imputed into the item wording; in instances where this was done, it is denoted by "<Supervisor>" or "<Subordinate>". As pointed out by Kozlowski et al. (2016), studies on functional leadership tend to develop their own measures of the leadership functions proposed to be critical within the particular context of the study. This study follows a similar approach and assesses leadership functions using items from validated scales that reflect core components of the target leadership functions.

Workplace Belongingness

Subordinates' overall sense of workplace belongingness was assessed with two items from Godard (2001) and one item from Schultz et al. (2015). These items were assessed on a 5point Likert scale from 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 5 (*strongly agree*) and include: "I am wellaccepted by my coworkers"; "When at work, I really feel like I belong"; and "I feel that the people I care about at work also care about me" α = .82. These two scales were combined to avoid the use of reverse scored items. Godard (2001) is a four-item scale and the other two items are negatively valanced ("You feel like you just don't fit in where you work" and "You feel quite isolated from others where you work"). Shultz et al. is an item from a relatedness scale, which the research team from the original data collection project felt was the most conceptually related item to the two other belongingness items among other published scales (e.g., Jena & Pradhan, 2018 seems to extend beyond actual belongingness as it incorporates career development and fairness; Cockshaw & Shochet, 2010 also has construct contamination via inclusion of work performance, pride in organization, and authenticity; Golden et al. (2008) captures aspects of professional and social isolation instead of belongingness).

Subordinate Job Performance

Supervisors provided a rating of their subordinate's overall job performance since they began working remotely using a single item ("Rate <Subordinate>'s overall level of performance"). Responses were provided using a 7-point Likert scale from 1 (*unacceptable*) to 7 (*outstanding*).

Subordinate Work Effectiveness

Supervisors also provided a rating of how effective their subordinate has been at fulfilling their work role since they began working remotely. This item ("Overall, to what extent do you

feel <Subordinate> has been effective at fulfilling his/her work roles and responsibilities?") was evaluated with a 7-point Likert scale from 1 (*not effective at all*) to 7 (*very effective*).

Structure and Plan Leadership Function

This measure was study created using four items from Zimmerman et al. (2008). Subordinates were asked to reflect on the supervisor's general leadership style over the past three months and responses were made on a 5-point Likert scale from 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 5 (*strongly agree*). The items include: "<Supervisor> has set clear tasks for the team members"; "<Supervisor> has ensured a common understanding of tasks"; "<Supervisor> has defined clear roles of what is expected of team members"; and "<Supervisor> has synchronized or prioritized contributions among team members" ($\alpha = .86$).

Provide Feedback Leadership Function

The provide feedback leadership function was assessed with two items: one item from Zimmerman et al. (2008) and one item from Carless et al. (2000). These items were selected because they both encapsulate the idea of receiving positive feedback from a leader in the form of recognizing individuals' contributions. This type of feedback is particularly meaningful (Harter, 2023a) and is an important leadership behavior regardless of subordinates' degree of virtuality (Zimmerman et al., 2008). Subordinates used a 5-point Likert scale from 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 5 (*strongly agree*) to indicate their agreement with the following items: "<Supervisor> has recognized individual team members" (*r*_{SB}= .93).

Support the Social Climate Leadership Function

Three items from Zimmerman et al. (2008) and one item from Carless et al. (2000) were used to assess the support the social climate leadership function ($\alpha = .85$). The three items from

Zimmerman et al. (2008) were selected because they entail leadership behaviors which were rated as more important in virtual settings than in face-to-face settings. The item from Carless et al. (2000), a validated measure of transformational leadership, was selected because it reflects leadership behaviors that facilitate a cooperative, participative team climate. Subordinates used a 5-point Likert scale from 1 (*strongly disagree*) to 5 (*strongly agree*) to indicate their agreement with the following items: "<Supervisor> has made people feel like part of the team"; "<Supervisor> has been sensitive to diversity among team members (e.g., cultural, racial, life stage, etc.)"; "<Supervisor> has emphasized shared values among members of the team"; and "<Supervisor> has fostered trust, involvement, and cooperation among team members."

Supervisor-Initiated Virtual Social Activities

This measure was study created and included a checklist of 10 virtual activities that the supervisor might have initiated or helped organize over the previous three months. Subordinates completed this checklist and responses were scaled either 0 (*no*) or 1 (*yes*). A composite variable for this construct was created using the sum total of activities offered. The list of activities included: Virtual happy hours or gatherings outside of normal work hours; Virtual meetings during normal work time that are just for socializing; Shared lunch hours virtually; Virtual events with remote entertainment, such as a comedian or musician or instructional chef; Virtual celebrations (birthday parties, holiday parties, recognition ceremonies); Any virtual event where the organization provides food, drinks, snacks, or some other physical thing (or stipends for these) for each person to interact with during the event; Virtual team building activities; Activities that pair employees randomly with others in the company to chat virtually (e.g., Donut app on Slack); Encouragement of "co-working" (cameras on, mics off) so you feel like you're

working in same room as someone else; Company-specific internal websites or Slack channels where non-work related announcements or conversations can be posted.

Control Variables

Task Interdependence. Subordinates' typical job task interdependence was included as a control variable given that there has been significant discussion surrounding how this contextual factor may influence the impact of leadership behaviors (Bell et al., 2023; Brown et al., 2021). Two prior meta-analyses examined the effects of leadership behaviors on team performance and reported that task interdependence either had no moderating effect (Ceri-Booms et al., 2017) or that it strengthened the relationships between leadership behaviors and performance when task interdependence was higher (Burke et al., 2006). However, a recent meta-analysis focused specifically on leadership behaviors within virtual settings reported that task-focused team leadership behaviors were a weaker predictor of team performance when task interdependence was higher (Brown et al., 2021). While this very well might be the case for taskfocused leadership behaviors in virtual settings, the opposite might be true of leadership behaviors that are more relationship-oriented in nature. When tasks are highly interdependent, it requires more coordination and cooperation among team members. Under these conditions, interpersonal relationships and dynamics might become more critical to performance and success than they would otherwise be. Thus, leadership behaviors focused on building positive interpersonal relationships might prove to be particularly impactful when task interdependence is higher (Liao, 2017). Given this discussion and the mixed empirical findings, task interdependence was controlled for in the analyses.

Task interdependence was assessed by subordinates using three items from van der Vegt et al.'s (2001) scale ($\alpha = .86$). The three items were: "I have to obtain information and advice

from others in order to complete my work"; "I have to work closely with others to do my work properly"; and "In order to complete my work, I have to collaborate with others extensively." Responses were made on a 5-point agreement Likert scale.

Subordinate Degree of Virtuality. One important factor to take into consideration when studying remote work is the degree to which employees are working remotely. This is an important issue to address in order to develop a sound understanding of how leadership practices translate to a virtual environment and provide useful recommendations to virtual leaders. The evidence available suggests the effects of leadership can vary according to the level of virtuality, though this is not always the case (Bell et al., 2019; Höddinghaus et al., 2024). These mixed findings have prompted calls to examine the effects of leadership across settings with varying degrees of virtuality (Bell et al., 2023; O'Leary & Cummings, 2007).

Virtuality can be defined and measured in different ways (e.g., extent of geographical dispersion, technological dependence; O'Leary & Cummings, 2007); the approach adopted in the present study is to define virtuality as the proportion of time that a subordinate spends working remotely. Presumably, remote workers who are physically separated from colleagues more often would have fewer opportunities for in-person interactions, rely more heavily on ICTs, and would have more difficulty creating and maintaining social relationships within the workplace. These circumstances seemingly indicate that high-quality leadership becomes increasingly important as the degree of virtuality increases (Golden et al., 2008). Ideally, this proposition would be evaluated by examining whether the subordinate's degree of virtuality moderates the relationships between leadership behaviors and the study's outcome variables. The nature of the study's sample precludes this, however, as there was limited variance in the degree of virtuality.

Nevertheless, given the potential impact this factor might have in shaping the effects of leadership behaviors, it is included as a control variable in the study's analyses.

The extent to which subordinates were working remotely was measured with the item, "What percentage of the time are you currently working remotely?" Response options ranged from 0–100%.

Demographic Information

	<i>M</i> or %	SD
Age – Subordinates	41.02	11.06
Age – Supervisors	43.55	9.28
Work hours – Subordinates	42.48	5.75
Work hours – Supervisors	45.10	6.75
Job tenure – Subordinates	4.92	5.09
Job tenure – Supervisors	4.48	4.04
Time spent working remotely (%) – Subordinates	88.79	16.45
Race/Ethnicity – Subordinates		
White	60.98	
Black or African American	19.51	
Asian	11.38	
Hispanic/Latinx/Spanish origin of any race	5.69	
Other	2.44	
Race/Ethnicity – Supervisors		
White	77.87	
Black or African American	6.56	
Asian	7.38	
Hispanic/Latinx/Spanish origin of any race	1.64	
Other	4.92	
Preferred not to disclose	1.64	
Gender – Subordinates		
Men	26.02	
Women	73.98	
Gender – Supervisors		
Men	33.61	
Women	63.93	
Non-binary or genderqueer	1.64	
Preferred not to disclose	0.82	
Education – Subordinates		
High school graduate	2.44	
Some college, no degree	8.94	
Associate's degree	8.94	
Bachelor's degree	45.53	
Master's degree	27.64	
Professional degree	2.44	
Doctoral degree	4.07	
Education – Supervisors		
High school graduate	2.46	
Some college, no degree	9.02	
Associate's degree	4.92	
Bachelor's degree	35.25	
Master's degree	33.61	
Professional degree	3.28	
Doctoral degree	11.48	

Note. $N_{\text{Subordinates}} = 123$. $N_{\text{Supervisors}} = 122$. Matched data were obtained from 122 dyads.

CHAPTER 4

RESULTS

Preliminary Analyses

Prior to testing the hypotheses, the data were screened for careless responding. In line with best practices, multiple checks were used and participants were excluded if they failed more than two of the careless response indices (Ward & Meade, 2023). These indices included: responses to three attention check items (e.g., "I work fourteen months in a year"; missing more than one of the three attention check items was considered failing this check), the longstring index (failure was based on outlier analysis), Mahalanobis distance (failure was based on outlier analysis), psychometric synonyms analysis (a correlation > .60 was considered failing this check), and survey completion time (a response time that was more than two standard deviations under the mean was considered failing this check). This resulted in the removal of one matched supervisor–subordinate dyad as well as the data from a single supervisor.

The factor structure of the leadership functions was also examined prior to testing the hypotheses. Mardia's test for multivariate normality indicated the data were not normally distributed; therefore, the confirmatory factor analysis (CFA) was conducted using maximum likelihood estimation with robust standard errors and a Satorra-Bentler correction. A three-factor model (structure and plan, provide feedback, and support the social climate) exhibited adequate to good fit, $\chi^2(32) = 48.41$, p = .03, robust CFI = .961, robust RMSEA = .089, SRMR = .051. This three-factor model demonstrated superior fit over a model in which the leadership functions loaded onto a single factor, $\Delta \chi^2(3) = 17.894$, p < .001.

To ensure construct independence across the broader theoretical model, a CFA was also conducted for the study's primary constructs of interest, where possible. This four-factor model (structure and plan, provide feedback, support the social climate, and workplace belongingness) demonstrated good fit, $\chi^2(59) = 72.887$, p = .106, robust CFI = .974, robust RMSEA = .059, SRMR = .054, indicating it is appropriate to consider these four factors separately. Multicollinearity was not an issue as the variance inflation factors ranged from 1.031–1.132.

Hypothesis Testing

Descriptive statistics and correlations are presented in Table 2. Hierarchical regression analysis was employed to test the study's hypotheses. The first model contained the two control variables: task interdependence and the degree to which the subordinate worked remotely. The leadership functions were then added to the model to assess their effects on the performance outcomes beyond those of the control variables. Lastly, the interaction effect between the leadership functions was added to evaluate any potential moderation effect. The results from the hierarchical regression analyses are summarized in Tables 3 and 4. The results pertaining to Hypotheses 1 and 2, which concern the effects of the structure and plan leadership function and the provide feedback leadership function on subordinates' job performance and work effectiveness, are outlined in Table 3. Table 4 contains the results related to Hypotheses 3 and 4 which focuses on the effects of the support the social climate leadership function and supervisorinitiated virtual social activities on subordinates' sense of workplace belongingness.

As indicated in Table 3, the control variables only explained 2% of the variance in subordinate job performance, F(2, 119) = 1.07, p = .345, and neither task interdependence ($\beta = .10$, p = .263) nor degree of virtuality ($\beta = .08$, p = .386) were significantly related to subordinate job performance. The inclusion of the leadership functions in the second model did not

significantly improve the model, $\Delta R^2 = .01$, F(2, 117) = 0.81, p = .446. In total, the second model accounted for 3% of the variance in subordinate job performance, F(4, 117) = 0.94, p = .443. Thus, Hypotheses 1a and 2a were not supported as both the structure and plan leadership function ($\beta = .10$, p = .428) and the provide feedback leadership function ($\beta = .03$, p = .810) were nonsignificant predictors of subordinate job performance. To address Research Question 1a, the third model included the interaction effect between the structure and plan leadership function and the provide feedback leadership function. This model also did not explain a significant amount of variance in subordinate job performance, F(5, 116) = 0.92, p = .472 and there is no supportive evidence for a significant interaction effect between these leadership functions ($\beta = .05$, p = .364).

As with subordinate job performance, neither task interdependence ($\beta = .08, p = .384$) nor degree of virtuality ($\beta = .13, p = .142$) had a significant effect on subordinate work effectiveness, F(2, 119) = 1.56, p = .214. The addition of the leadership functions in the second model did lead to a significant improvement in the model, $\Delta R^2 = .07, F(2, 117) = 5.02, p = .008$. The total amount of variance in subordinate work effectiveness explained by this model increased to $R^2 = .10, F(4, 117) = 3.34, p = .012$. However, the provide feedback leadership function was not significantly related to subordinate work effectiveness ($\beta = .08, p = .513$) and the structure and plan leadership function did not quite reach conventional cutoff levels for statistical significance ($\beta = .22, p = .056$). Thus, Hypotheses 1b and 2b were not supported. The interaction effect between these two leadership functions was included in the third model to address Research Question 1b. However, this model did not explain significantly more variance in subordinate work effectiveness than the second model, $\Delta R^2 = .02, F(1, 116) = 1.94, p = .166$, and the interaction effect was nonsignificant ($\beta = .08, p = .166$). In contrast to the performance-related outcome variables, both control variables were significantly related to subordinate belongingness, $R^2 = .07$, F(2, 120) = 4.23, p = .017. Task interdependence was positively related to subordinate belongingness ($\beta = .19$, p = .033), while degree of virtuality was negatively related to subordinate belongingness ($\beta = .18$, p = .040). The subsequent model, which included the leadership functions, was also significant, $R^2 = .29$, F(4, 118) = 12.25, p < .001, and explained significantly more variance than the previous model, $\Delta R^2 = .22$, F(2, 118) = 19.01, p < .001. After controlling for task interdependence and degree of virtuality, the support the social climate leadership function had a significant main effect on subordinate belongingness ($\beta = .49$, p < .001). Thus, Hypothesis 3 was supported. However, Hypothesis 4 was not supported as supervisor-initiated virtual social activities was not related to subordinate belongingness ($\beta = -.02$, p = .801). Examining the interaction effect presented in Hypothesis 5 revealed a nonsignificant interaction between these two leadership functions ($\beta = .07$, p = .485) and the overall model did not explain significantly more variance in subordinate belongingness, $\Delta R^2 = .01$, F(1, 117) = 0.49, p = .485 and was thus not supported.

Exploratory Analyses

The idea of hosting or engaging in virtual social activities became quite popular during the COVID-19 pandemic when social distancing measures were implemented. Because this is still a relatively new concept that has not received empirical attention and was measured with items created for this study, I examined this construct further in an exploratory fashion. I first examined if any of the individual virtual social activities were significantly associated with subordinate belongingness. As reported in Table 5, only "virtual happy hours or gatherings outside of normal work hours" was significantly correlated with belongingness (r = .18, p =.042). A multiple regression analysis indicated that after controlling for the effects of task

interdependence and degree of virtuality, this particular virtual social activity had a significant positive effect on belongingness (b = .24, p = .049).

It would also be interesting to explore if there were distinct factors or dimensions within the different virtual activities. However, it was not possible to evaluate this given the dichotomous nature of the data (participants could only select "yes" or "no" to the question of whether their supervisor initiated or helped organize the activity). An exploratory factor analysis would not be appropriate as the data are not continuous. The tetrachoric correlations between the different virtual social activities reported in Table 5 are for descriptive purposes and it should be noted that the correlation matrix was not positive definite and was smoothed, making exploratory factor analysis impossible.

Variable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
1. Workplace belongingness (Sub)	(.82)							
2. Subordinate's job performance (Spr)	01							
3. Subordinate's work effectiveness (Spr)	.10	$.70^{**}$						
4. Structure and plan (Sub)	.35**	.12	.27**	(.86)				
5. Provide feedback (Sub)	.41**	.10	.21*	.65**	(.93)			
6. Support social climate (Sub)	.51**	.19*	.31**	.81**	.71**	(.85)		
7. Virtual activities (Sub)	.13	.14	.02	.15	$.20^{*}$.23*	_	
8. Task interdependence (Sub)	.18*	.11	.09	.10	.26**	.23*	.19*	(.86)
9. Degree of virtuality (Sub)	17	.09	.14	05	16	02	14	.06
M	4.47	6.16	6.48	4.47	4.51	4.58	2.87	3.82
SD	0.67	0.84	0.65	0.69	0.86	0.66	2.58	1.09
n	123	122	122	123	123	123	123	123

9

88.79

16.45

123

Descriptive Statistics and Intercorrelations Between Study Measures

Note. (Sub) indicates the variable is from the subordinate's report. (Spr) indicates the variable is from the supervisor's report.

 $p^* < .05. p^* < .01.$

Hierarchical Regression Results for the Effects of the Structure and Plan Leadership Function and the Provide Feedback Leadership Function on Subordinate Job Performance and Work

Effectiveness

	Subordinate Job Performance				Subordinate Work Effectiveness					
	β	SE	t	р	β	SE	t	р		
Model 1 – Controls										
Intercept	.00	.09	-0.01	.996	.00	.09	-0.01	.994		
Task interdependence	.10	.09	1.13	.263	.08	.09	0.87	.384		
Degree of virtuality	.08	.09	0.87	.386	.13	.09	1.48	.142		
	F((2, 119) =	1.07, p = .3	345	F(2, 119) =	1.56, p = .2	214		
		R^2 :	= .02				= .03			
Model 2 – Leadership functions										
Intercept	.00	.09	0.00	.998	.00	.09	0.01	.990		
Task interdependence	.08	.10	0.88	.381	.03	.09	0.36	.717		
Degree of virtuality	.09	.09	0.96	.338	.16	.09	1.79	.077		
Structure and plan	.10	.12	0.80	.428	.22	.12	1.93	.056		
Provide feedback	.03	.13	0.24	.810	.08	.12	0.66	.513		
	F((4, 117) =	0.94, p = .4	43	$F(4, 117) = 3.34, p = .012^*$					
	$R^2 = .03$				$R^2 = .10^{-1}$					
	$\Delta R^2 = .01$				$\Delta R^2 = .07^*$					
Model 3 – Interaction effect										
Intercept	03	.10	-0.33	.739	05	.09	-0.50	.616		
Task interdependence	.08	.10	0.84	.402	.03	.09	0.31	.758		
Degree of virtuality	.09	.09	1.01	.317	.17	.09	1.86	.066		
Structure and plan	.13	.13	1.03	.304	.27	.12	2.27	.025*		
Provide feedback	.09	.14	0.64	.524	.17	.14	1.23	.220		
Structure and plan x Provide feedback	.05	.06	0.91	.364	.08	.05	1.39	.166		
	F(5, 116) = 0.92, p = .472 $R^2 = .04$ $\Delta R^2 = .01$				$F(5, 116) = 3.09, p = .012^*$					
					$R^2 = .12$ $\Delta R^2 = .02$					

*p < .05.

Hierarchical Regression Results for the Effects of the Support the Social Climate Leadership

Function and Supervise	r-Initiated Virtua	l Social Activities on	Subordinate Rel	noinoness
Function and supervise		i social Activities on	Suborainaie Dei	Ungingness

	Subordinate Belongingness						
	β	SE	t	р			
Model 1 – Controls							
Intercept	.00	.09	0.00	1.000			
Task interdependence	.19	.09	2.16	.033*			
Degree of virtuality	18	.09	-2.08	$.040^{*}$			
		F(2, 120) =	$4.23, p = .017^*$				
		R^2	= .07				
Model 2 – Leadership functions							
Intercept	.00	.08	0.00	1.000			
Task interdependence	.08	.08	0.99	.326			
Degree of virtuality	17	.08	-2.13	.035*			
Support the social climate	.49	.08	6.09	< .001**			
Virtual social activities	02	.08	-0.25	.801			
	$F(4, 118) = 12.25, p < .001^{**}$						
			= .29				
		ΔR^2	= .22**				
Model 3 – Interaction effect							
Intercept	.02	.08	0.19	.849			
Task interdependence	.09	.08	1.07	.287			
Degree of virtuality	16	.08	-2.08	.039*			
Support the social climate	.47	.09	5.17	< .001**			
Virtual social activities	01	.08	-0.11	.913			
Support the social climate x Virtual social activities	07	.10	-0.70	.485			
	$F(5, 117) = 9.86, p < .001^{**}$						
		R^2	= .30				
		ΔR^2	= .01				

Intercorrelations Between Belongingness and Virtual Social Activities Items

Variable	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
1. Workplace belongingness	(.82)										
2. Happy hours or gatherings outside of normal work hours	.18*										
3. Social meetings during work hours	.01	.43									
4. Shared lunch hours	.03	.41	.64								
5. Events with remote entertainment	.17	.70	.69	.70							
6. Celebrations	.08	.53	.58	.44	.59	_					
7. Event with provided or subsidized thing for employees to interact with	.12	.64	.46	.54	.66	.55					
8. Team building activities	.07	.33	.67	.46	.64	.52	.49				
9. Activities that randomly pair employees together	.06	.36	.73	.49	.71	.38	.67	.77			
10. Co-working	.03	.16	.34	.43	.59	.38	.30	.37	.62		
 Company-specific internal websites or Slack channels for nonwork- related information 	.06	.47	.52	.52	.60	.45	.41	.56	.61	.46	_
M	4.47										
SD	0.67										
n	123	49	64	20	11	47	29	57	14	27	35

Note. The correlation coefficients reported between the different types of virtual social activities are tetrachoric correlations. The *n* for each virtual social activity is the number of subordinates who indicated their supervisor initiated or helped organize that activity over the past three months.

* *p* < .05.

CHAPTER 5

DISCUSSION

Although there has been a dramatic increase in remote work arrangements over the past few years, research has not kept pace with regard to how to be an effective leader within such a context (Contreras et al., 2020). The present study sought to contribute to these efforts by drawing from functional leadership theory to examine how virtual leaders' enactment of a set of leadership functions contributed to various indicators of effective leadership, namely subordinates' job performance, work effectiveness, and sense of workplace belongingness. As evidenced by the descriptive statistics, subordinates in this sample of supervisor–subordinate dyads seemingly felt that their supervisor was consistently engaged in and/or sufficiently enacting these leadership functions (Structure and plan: M = 4.47, SD = 0.69; Provide feedback: M = 4.51, SD = 0.86; Support the social climate: M = 4.58, SD = 0.66). In contrast, out of a list of 10 virtual social activities, subordinates reported that their supervisor had only initiated an average of 2.87 activities (SD = 2.58). Key findings are discussed below.

Of the leadership functions examined in the study, only the support the social climate function exhibited a significant relationship with its hypothesized outcome variable. The results show that even after controlling for task interdependence and degree of virtuality, the support the social climate leadership function has a significant positive effect on subordinate belongingness. This model also indicated that supervisor-initiated virtual social activities as a whole had no effect on their sense of workplace belongingness. Interestingly, the exploratory analyses revealed that only one out of the 10 activities listed was significantly associated with belongingness. This activity, virtual happy hours or gatherings outside of normal work hours, was positively related to belongingness even after accounting for task interdependence and degree of virtuality.

The association between the support the social climate leadership function and belongingness is consistent with research on inclusive leadership, which views inclusion as the satisfaction of the needs for uniqueness and belongingness (Shore et al., 2011). This conceptualization of inclusion underscores the importance of acknowledging and appreciating people for their individuality while also conveying their acceptance by and belonging to the broader group (Randel et al., 2018; Shore et al., 2011). By engaging in these types of inclusive leadership behaviors, leaders can strengthen followers' identification with the work group, which in turn could enhance subsequent behavioral outcomes (e.g., job performance, reduced turnover; Randel et al., 2018). The relevance of this literature to the present study is seen in the similarity between this conceptualization of inclusion and the support the social climate leadership function, which incorporates both components of inclusion (e.g., "<Supervisor> has been sensitive to diversity among team members"; "<Supervisor> has made people feel like part of the team"). It follows that this leadership function would be expected to have a positive effect on subordinate workplace belongingness given how these types of leadership behaviors are purported to shape one's group identity.

Contrary to expectations, neither the structure and plan leadership function nor the provide feedback leadership function were predictive of subordinate job performance or work effectiveness. This is surprising given that these leadership behaviors are traditionally viewed as essential for enhancing task coordination, role clarity, and employee motivation, which in turn are expected to positively impact performance (Yukl, 2012). There are two likely explanations for these findings. The first explanation is based on the debate surrounding the role that

hierarchical leadership plays in virtual settings. Some researchers have suggested hierarchical leadership structures are less relevant and/or effective in virtual settings (e.g., Bell & Kozlowski, 2002; Cascio, 2000; Hoegl & Muethel, 2016). They argue the direct influence of a formal, designated leader is weakened in virtual environments and centralized leadership structures are not always the most conducive approach for addressing the challenges presented by this type of environment (Pearce et al., 2009).

Instead, shared leadership (also referred to as collective or distributed leadership) is purported to be better suited to addressing team needs and enhancing performance within this complex environment (Hoegl & Muethel, 2016). In a shared leadership structure, leadership roles and responsibilities are distributed among team members, which can enhance performance by increasing team members' autonomy and ownership over their work, fostering a collaborative climate, and increasing the team's adaptability (Han & Hazard, 2022; Pearce & Conger, 2003). These ideas are not meant to suggest that the role of a leader is irrelevant or ineffective; rather, any team member may take on leadership responsibilities and that doing so in an ongoing, dynamic fashion will help facilitate the achievement of the group's goals (Han & Hazard, 2022; Shuffler et al., 2010). In light of these arguments, the current study's nonsignificant findings might be explained by its focus on the supervisor's enactment of these leadership functions. It could be the case that these leadership functions are associated with job performance and work effectiveness, but they were being performed by other members of their work group.

The second possible explanation for these nonsignificant findings pertains to timing and how the leadership functions were measured in the current study. Functional leadership theory states that the leader's role is to address any outstanding needs that are inhibiting followers' success (McGrath, 1962). However, needs can change over time, meaning the relevance and

effectiveness of leadership behaviors will also vary (Yukl, 2012). Thus, the nonsignificant results reported above may reflect that these leadership functions were not relevant within the particular timeframe in which they were assessed, not that they are irrelevant or ineffective altogether.

This study also sought to examine potential interaction effects between leadership functions. None of these interaction effects were statistically significant and these models did not explain significantly more variance in the outcome variables beyond what was explained in the main effects models. However, these results should not discourage future researchers from studying patterns of leadership behaviors as this area of literature remains fairly uncharted (Bell et al., 2023; van Knippenberg & Dwertmann, 2022). To capture the true interactive effect between leadership functions, it may be necessary to look beyond *which* functions are combined and examine *how* they are combined (Yukl, 2012). Prior research on this topic is limited, but it provides some initial support for the relevance of considering the substantive nature of the proposed interaction (Casimir, 2001; Casimir & Ng, 2010). For example, researchers have reported that the sequencing of leadership functions and the temporal spacing between leadership functions can influence the effectiveness of the behavior (Casimir & Ng, 2010).

Although it was not the primary objective of this study, another notable finding is that neither task interdependence nor subordinate degree of virtuality were related to subordinate job performance or work effectiveness. These nonsignificant findings are actually somewhat encouraging as they suggest that a supervisor's perceptions of their subordinate's job performance and work effectiveness are not influenced (either positively or negatively) by either contextual factor. Task interdependence reflects the degree to which an employee needs to interact with and coordinate their work with others in order to fulfill the responsibilities of their role. As previously discussed, communicating and coordinating work with others can be difficult

within virtual environments (Daft & Lengel, 1984; Thompson & Coovert, 2003). It might follow that remote employees whose roles entail higher degrees of task interdependence would face additional challenges that could result in lower job performance (Podolsky et al., 2022). Fortunately, the results presented above do not indicate this is the case. With that said, task interdependence could still have created additional challenges for remote employees even if its effects did not have direct implications for performance in the present study. Virtual leaders would still be advised to consider how task interdependence affects remote employees' work and how to ameliorate any potential obstacles it presents.

Regarding the degree of virtuality, the nonsignificant relationships with subordinate job performance and work effectiveness help allay concerns about potential consequences stemming from the negative perceptions some people may have regarding remote employees' work ethic and performance (e.g., Kelly, 2021). Evidence from prior research indicates that supervisors have, at times, interpreted employees' decisions to work remotely as an indicator of their low devotion to work (Munsch et al., 2014; Williams et al., 2013). Because the amount of time spent in the office is a common proxy for work devotion, those who work remotely more often might incur a more severe flexibility stigma than those who work remotely to a lesser extent (Bourdeau et al., 2019; Golden & Eddleston, 2020). Data from this study do not support this proposition as subordinate degree of virtuality was unrelated to ratings of their job performance and work effectiveness. It is not noting, however, that the supervisors in this sample were also working remotely to a significant extent (an average of 84.54% of the time), which suggests they likely support remote work arrangements to some degree, and this could account for the unique finding in this particular sample.

It is also worth noting a recent meta-analysis reported an overall positive, albeit modest, relationship between degree of virtuality and supervisor-rated performance (Gajendran et al., 2024). These contradictory findings may be due, in part, to the complicated relationships between remote work arrangements and job performance, which researchers have only recently begun to systematically disentangle. For example, although the total effect was positive in Gajendran et al.'s (2024) meta-analysis, the beneficial effects were partially eroded by a significant negative indirect effect of degree of virtuality on supervisor-rated performance via perceived isolation. Other recent findings suggest that in order to better understand the impact on job performance, one should simultaneously take into consideration the degree of virtuality as well as key contextual factors (e.g., the nature of employees' work, the organizational context; Golden & Eddleston, 2020; Golden & Gajendran, 2019). Thus, the nonsignificant results from this study should be interpreted in light of this recommendation and future research should continue to explore, or at least account for, these complex dynamics.

In contrast to the findings discussed above, both task interdependence and degree of virtuality were significantly related to subordinates' workplace belongingness. The nature of these relationships aligned with expectations, such that belongingness was positively associated with task interdependence and negatively associated with degree of virtuality. The positive relationship between task interdependence and belongingness is likely due to the increased communication and interaction with colleagues that is necessitated by highly interdependent work. Additional interpersonal interactions, which tend to be constrained in remote work environments, provide more opportunities for remote employees to build trust with one another, create a sense of community, and strengthen social bonds (Byrd, 2022; Dinh et al., 2021; Kim et al., 2021). Although this specific mediating mechanism was not assessed in the current study, it

is informed by prior research demonstrating task interdependence can enhance the development of workplace friendships and improve employees' subsequent well-being (Zhang et al., 2022). The negative effect of degree of virtuality on belongingness observed in this study aligns with the extant literature (Gajendran et al., 2024), which has consistently reported that higher degrees of virtuality can result in increased feelings of isolation and social disconnection, often stemming from fewer interactions with colleagues and leaner communication mediums (Efimov et al., 2022; Leonardi et al., 2024; Van Zoonen & Sivunen, 2022).

Theoretical Implications

This research answers calls to evaluate the effectiveness of understudied leadership functions within remote work settings and to assess potential interaction effects between these leadership functions. The study's findings pertaining to the support the social climate leadership function and supervisor-initiated virtual social activities attest to the theoretical conceptualization of belongingness as a need to experience positive, meaningful interpersonal bonds. The two categories of leadership behaviors examined in relation to belongingness seemingly address different aspects of interpersonal relationships. Organizing virtual social activities increases the number of social interactions remote workers have with one another, while the support the social climate function is more focused on enhancing the quality of interpersonal interactions by addressing both the need for uniqueness and for belongingness. That only the support the social climate function was significantly related to belongingness is an indication that belongingness is more reflective of the depth and general quality of one's social bonds.

As discussed earlier, performance is a common topic in discussions about the effects of remote work. Although the findings regarding the two leadership functions proposed to support subordinate job performance and work effectiveness were not significant, this study still helped

contribute to the literature's understanding of the effectiveness of leadership functions within virtual environments. However, these null results raise additional questions regarding whether these functions are impactful under alternative conditions (e.g., when performed by a colleague or when assessed at a different point in time) or if they are influential at all. It also begs the question of which leadership functions do in fact matter for subordinate job performance and work effectiveness beyond the define mission function, the establish expectations and goals function, and the encourage self-management function (Bell et al., 2023). The study's results also did not support any significant interaction effects between the leadership functions, perhaps due to limitations in the study's design (discussed in more detail below). Prior theorizing within this area of literature suggests interactive effects may be driven by how leadership functions are combined (e.g., the sequence in which functions are enacted; Casimir & Ng, 2010; Yukl, 2011), a consideration which should be thoughtfully explored in subsequent work. Although this research was limited in its ability to identify which leadership functions were effective in virtual settings, it did help to advance theoretical knowledge by identifying potential boundary conditions on the impact of specific leadership functions in this setting. Future research addressing these various questions is needed to advance theoretical understanding in this area.

Practical Implications

Social isolation has been an ever-present concern for remote workers (Bailey & Kurland, 2002; Wigert & White, 2022), and the study's findings suggest that leadership practices aimed at enhancing the quality and depth of interpersonal interactions and relational dynamics could substantially alleviate this issue. To enhance subordinate belongingness, virtual leaders should focus on fostering a trusting, cohesive, and inclusive culture within their work groups, rather than concentrating on planning virtual social activities. By prioritizing the development of a

supportive team culture, virtual leaders can more effectively address this particular challenge of remote work and promote a sense of connection among team members (Dinh et al., 2021; Ford et al., 2017; Sivunen, 2006).

The nonsignificant effect of virtual social activities on subordinate belongingness seems to indicate that workplace belongingness is more closely tied to everyday interpersonal interactions and a supportive social climate, rather than occasional or structured social events. This is not to suggest that virtual social activities could not serve an alternate purpose (e.g., boosting team morale), merely that they do not appear to directly influence employees' deeper sense of connection to the team or organization. It is possible that these activities, while fostering surface-level interactions, do not address the underlying elements of belongingness, such as feeling valued or integrated into the core social fabric of the team. Taken together, these results suggest that for virtual leaders aiming to enhance remote employees' work belongingness, the focus should be placed on building a strong, inclusive social climate through consistent and intentional interpersonal engagement rather than relying primarily on virtual social activities and events.

Limitations

There are several limitations of the present study that should be explicitly acknowledged. It is uncertain to what extent these results may be generalizable as approximately half of the sample was recruited from a single organization. Furthermore, only one of the supervisor's subordinates could participate in the study and it would be unusual for a participant to nominate their supervisor or subordinate to also participate in the study if they did not already have a good relationship with that individual, which could have biased the results. To the extent that this constrained the variance observed in the study's measures, this could have further reduced the

study's statistical power, which may have already been limited due to the relatively small sample size. Additionally, although I prioritized studying leadership functions that have received limited empirical attention and were purported to have strong theoretical relevance for virtual environments, additional work is needed that investigates the effectiveness of other leadership functions within this setting (Bell et al., 2023; Carter et al., 2015). Researchers are also encouraged to study these effects across various ranges and types of virtuality. The present study only considered virtuality in terms of the amount of time the subordinate spent working remotely and limited variance in this construct constrained its usage to that of a control variable.

The cross-sectional nature of the data stymied the ability to study how virtual leaders' enactment of these functions may change over time and what impact this would have on the outcome variables. It also prevents an exploration of how leadership functions operate within and across performance cycles. When creating their taxonomy of leadership functions, Morgeson et al. (2010) grouped the functions according to which phase of an episodic performance cycle they would be most pertinent to. For example, both the structure and plan function and the provide feedback function are transition phase functions. This phase encompasses the period of time in the performance cycle where the team is focused on activities that establish the structures and processes which will enable them to ultimately achieve their goal. It is during the action phase that the team is focused on activities that directly contribute to accomplishing their goals. This study assessed these leadership functions by aggregating the supervisor's enactment of the functions across the previous three months, blurring their effects across numerous performance cycles within that timeframe. Depending on the nature of the task at hand, certain leadership functions may be more or less useful within a particular performance cycle. The nonsignificant

findings could therefore be the result of not assessing these leadership functions within a discernable phase of a specific performance cycle.

Lastly, this study was unable to test the theoretical mechanisms and processes through which these leadership functions are purported to exert their effects. It is presumed that these functions exert their effects by addressing specific needs, but this process was unable to be examined due to the limitations of the dataset. The cross-sectional nature of the data also prevented the testing of alternative types of models. As previously discussed, the effect of a leadership function can be impacted by other functions and their combined effect may not be completely captured by a simple product-term interaction (Casimir & Ng, 2010). It could also be the case that one leadership function exerts its effect on the outcome of interest through a different leadership function. For example, virtual social activities may indirectly enhance subordinate belongingness by fostering a positive, supportive social climate. To appropriately test this and other such mediational models, longitudinal data would be needed.

Future Research Directions

Future research should build upon this and other existing work by studying the effects of additional leadership functions across varying types and degrees of virtuality. When doing so, researchers are encouraged to examine the effects of leadership functions across a greater proportion of the supervisor's team. It would also be prudent to take into consideration additional parties beyond the formal leader who could be engaging in these leadership functions. To advance our theoretical understanding of virtual leader effectiveness, longitudinal research assessing fluctuations in followers' needs and leaders' behavior is especially needed. When doing so, researchers should be mindful of the nature and timing of performance cycles. As suggested by Morgeson et al. (2010), certain leadership functions may be particularly relevant

during certain points of the performance cycle. However, employees can be engaged in the pursuit of multiple goals at the same time and these performance cycles may not necessarily adhere to the same timeline (Marks et al., 2001). These issues will require researchers to carefully consider how and when to assess leadership functions so as to best capture the true impact of their effects.

Relatedly, future research should conduct longitudinal studies examining the entirety of the process through which leadership functions are purported to operate. Specifically, they should assess the leadership functions of interest, the needs those functions address, how effective the functions are at addressing those needs, the outcomes of interest, and any additional factors relevant to the intervening process (Kozlowski et al., 2016). As noted above, researchers should be sensitive to who is performing these leadership functions as well as the dynamics of the task performance cycle when evaluating leadership functions. Additionally, careful consideration should be given to how various leadership functions may interact with one another and if there is a particular combinative aspect driving the effects of this interaction. This type of research would vastly advance theoretical understanding of how and under what circumstances leaders are effective in virtual work environments.

When examining the relationships between different leadership functions in future research, it could also be informative to evaluate the relative importance of leadership functions or to explore deeper aspects of potential interactive effects. The former suggestion is based on the fact that most needs can be addressed through a variety of leadership behaviors (Yukl, 2012). Likewise, a specific leadership behavior can influence multiple outcomes. Knowing which behaviors have the most substantial impact on the outcome(s) of interest could help inform leaders about how to make the best use of their time and effort. Potential mediational models

should also be considered as leadership functions could exert an effect through one or more other functions. Future research should carefully consider these dynamics when studying multiple leadership functions.

Lastly, there has been speculation about the effectiveness of virtual social activities in helping remote employees connect and bond with colleagues. The present study is the only known study to date which has empirically evaluated the effectiveness of such activities in fostering remote employees' belongingness. Future research might consider exploring this construct further, such as by evaluating the relative importance of individual activities or by examining the dimensionality of the construct. This latter suggestion was not feasible given the nature of the data in the current study, but certain activities may share similarities and be more or less effective at achieving particular social outcomes. To study this issue, researchers might consider using Q methodology to examine remote employees' general views and opinions on these types of activities or to evaluate how effective various activities are at addressing different socially-related goals and outcomes (e.g., fostering a sense of belongingness, facilitating initial connections during onboarding, maintaining social bonds within an established work group).

CHAPTER 6

CONCLUSION

The growth in remote work arrangements over the past several years has prompted questions regarding how this type of environment alters various aspects of leadership. To help address this question, the present study drew from functional leadership theory to examine the influence of several leadership functions proposed to be theoretically relevant to leading within a virtual environment. Results indicated that supervisor ratings of subordinate job performance and work effectiveness were not related to either the structure and plan leadership function or to the provide feedback leadership function. Subordinates' sense of workplace belongingness was positively related to the support the social climate leadership function, but was not associated with virtual social activities initiated by one's supervisor. This research suggests that virtual social activities and events do not cultivate the deeper types of connections associated with a true sense of belongingness. Virtual leaders can instead enhance remote subordinates' belongingness through ongoing efforts to foster an inclusive, supportive social climate.

REFERENCES

- Allen, T. D. (2001). Family-supportive work environments: The role of organizational perceptions. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 58(3), 414–435. https://doi.org/10.1006/jvbe.2000.1774
- Allen, T. D., Golden, T. D., & Shockley, K. M. (2015). How effective is telecommuting?
 Assessing the status of our scientific findings. *Psychological Science in the Public Interest*, *16*(2), 40–68. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1529100615593273</u>
- Amabile, T. M., Schatzel, E. A., Moneta, G. B., & Kramer, S. J. (2004). Leader behaviors and the work environment for creativity: Perceived leader support. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 15(1), 5–32. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2003.12.003</u>
- Armstrong, D. J., & Cole, P. (2002). Managing distances and differences in geographically distributed work groups. In P. J. Hinds & S. Kiesler (Eds.), *Distributed work* (pp. 167– 186). MIT Press.
- Austin, J. T., & Vancouver, J. B. (1996). Goal constructs in psychology: Structure, process, and content. *Psychological Bulletin*, 120(3), 338–375. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-</u> 2909.120.3.338
- Bailey, D. E., & Kurland, N. B. (2002). A review of telework research: Findings, new directions, and lessons for the study of modern work. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 23(4), 383–400. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/job.144</u>

- Baumeister, R. F., & Leary, M. R. (1995). The need to belong: Desire for interpersonal attachments as a fundamental human motivation. *Psychological Bulletin*, 117(3), 497– 529.
- Behrendt, P., Matz, S., & Göritz, A. S. (2017). An integrative model of leadership behavior. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 28(1), 229–244. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2016.08.002</u>

Bell, B. S., & Kozlowski, S. W. J. (2002). A typology of virtual teams: Implications for effective leadership. *Group & Organization Management*, 27(1), 14–49. https://doi.org/10.1177/1059601102027001003

- Bell, B. S., McAlpine, K. L., & Hill, N. S. (2019). Leading from a distance: Advancements in virtual leadership research. In R. N. Landers (Ed.), *Cambridge handbook of technology* and employee behavior (pp. 387–418). Cambridge University Press.
- Bell, B. S., McAlpine, K. L., & Hill, N. S. (2023). Leading virtually. Annual Review of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior, 10(1), 339–362. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-orgpsych-120920-050115</u>
- Bell, B. S., & Nguyen, T. P. H. (2023). Virtual leadership. In *The SAGE encyclopedia of leadership studies* (Vol. 2). Sage.
- Berry, G. R. (2011). Enhancing effectiveness on virtual teams: Understanding why traditional team skills are insufficient. *International Journal of Business Communication*, 48(2), 186–206. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0021943610397270</u>
- Biron, M., Casper, W. J., & Raghuram, S. (2023). Crafting telework: A process model of need satisfaction to foster telework outcomes. *Personnel Review*, 52(3), 671–686. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/PR-04-2021-0259</u>

Blackburn, R., Furst, S., & Rosen, B. (2003). Building a winning virtual team. In C. B. Gibson &
S. G. Cohen (Eds.), *Virtual teams that work: Creating conditions for virtual team effectiveness* (pp. 95–120). Jossey-Bass.

Blair-Loy, M. (2003). Competing devotions. Harvard University Press.

- Borgmann, L., Rowold, J., & Bormann, K. C. (2016). Integrating leadership research: A metaanalytical test of Yukl's meta-categories of leadership. *Personnel Review*, 45(6), 1340– 1366. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/PR-07-2014-0145</u>
- Bos, N., Olson, J., Gergle, D., Olson, G., & Wright, Z. (2002). Effects of four computermediated communications channels on trust development. *Proceedings of the SIGCHI conference on human factors in computing systems* (pp. 135–140). https://doi.org/10.1145/503376.503401
- Bourdeau, S., Ollier-Malaterre, A., & Houlfort, N. (2019). Not all work-life policies are created equal: Career consequences of using enabling versus enclosing work-life policies. *Academy of Management Review*, 44(1), 172–193. <u>https://doi.org/10.5465/amr.2016.0429</u>
- Breevaart, K., & Zacher, H. (2019). Main and interactive effects of weekly transformational and laissez-faire leadership on followers' trust in the leader and leader effectiveness. *Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology*, 92(2), 384–409.

https://doi.org/10.1111/joop.12253

Brown, S. G., Hill, N. S., & Lorinkova, N. N. M. (2021). Leadership and virtual team performance: A meta-analytic investigation. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 30(5), 672–685. https://doi.org/10.1080/1359432X.2021.1914719 Bryan, B. T., Andrews, G., Thompson, K. N., Qualter, P., Matthews, T., & Arseneault, L. (2023). Loneliness in the workplace: A mixed-method systematic review and metaanalysis. *Occupational Medicine*, 73(9), 557–567.

https://doi.org/10.1093/occmed/kqad138

- Burke, C. S., Stagl, K. C., Klein, C., Goodwin, G. F., Salas, E., & Halpin, S. M. (2006). What type of leadership behaviors are functional in teams? A meta-analysis. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 17(3), 288–307. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2006.02.007</u>
- Byrd, M. Y. (2022). Creating a culture of inclusion and belongingness in remote work environments that sustains meaningful work. *Human Resource Development International*, 25(2), 145–162. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/13678868.2022.2047252</u>
- Campbell, J. P. (2012). Behavior, performance, and effectiveness in the twenty-first century. In
 S. W. J. Kozlowski (Ed.), *The Oxford handbook of organizational psychology* (pp. 159–194). Oxford University Press.
- Carless, S. A., Wearing, A. J., & Mann, L. (2000). A short measure of transformational leadership. *Journal of Business and Psychology*, 14, 389–405.

https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1022991115523

- Carter, D. R., Seely, P. W., Dagosta, J., DeChurch, L. A., & Zaccaro, S. J. (2015). Leadership for global virtual teams: Facilitating teamwork processes. In J. L. Wildman & R. L. Griffith (Eds.), *Leading global teams: Translating multidisciplinary science to practice* (pp. 225–252). Springer.
- Cascio, W. F. (2000). Managing a virtual workplace. *Academy of Management Perspectives*, 14(3), 81–90. <u>https://doi.org/10.5465/ame.2000.4468068</u>

- Cascio, W. F., & Shurygailo, S. (2003). E-leadership and virtual teams. *Organizational Dynamics*, *31*(4), 362–376. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0090-2616(02)00130-4</u>
- Casimir, G. (2001). Combinative aspects of leadership style: The ordering and temporal spacing of leadership behaviors. *The Leadership Quarterly*, *12*(3), 245–278.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/S1048-9843(01)00079-0
- Casimir, G., & Ng, K. Y. N. (2010). Combinative aspects of leadership style and the interaction between leadership behaviors. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 31(6), 501–517. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/01437731011070005</u>
- Ceri-Booms, M., Curşeu, P. L., & Oerlemans, L. A. (2017). Task and person-focused leadership behaviors and team performance: A meta-analysis. *Human Resource Management Review*, 27(1), 178–192. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hrmr.2016.09.010</u>
- Cockshaw, W. D., & Shochet, I. (2010). The link between belongingness and depressive symptoms: An exploration in the workplace interpersonal context. *Australian Psychologist*, 45(4), 283–289. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00050061003752418</u>
- Coltrane, S., Miller, E. C., DeHaan, T., & Stewart, L. (2013). Fathers and the flexibility stigma. *Journal of Social Issues*, 69(2), 279–302. https://doi.org/10.1111/josi.12015
- Contreras, F., Baykal, E., & Abid, G. (2020). E-leadership and teleworking in times of COVID-19 and beyond: What we know and where do we go. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *11*, Article 590271. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.590271</u>
- Cortellazzo, L., Bruni, E., & Zampieri, R. (2019). The role of leadership in a digitalized world: A review. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 10, Article 1938. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.01938</u>

- Daft, R. L., & Lengel, R. H. (1984). Information richness: A new approach to managerial behavior and organization design. In B. Staw & L. L. Cummings (Eds.), *Research in* organizational behavior (pp. 191–233). JAI Press.
- Daft, R. L., & Lengel, R. H. (1986). Organizational information requirements, media richness and structural design. *Management Science*, *32*(5), 554–571.

https://doi.org/10.1287/mnsc.32.5.554

- Daim, T. U., Ha, A., Reutiman, S., Hughes, B., Pathak, U., Bynum, W., & Bhatla, A. (2012).
 Exploring the communication breakdown in global virtual teams. *International Journal of Project Management*, *30*(2), 199–212. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijproman.2011.06.004</u>
- DeRue, D. S., Nahrgang, J. D., Wellman, N. E., & Humphrey, S. E. (2011). Trait and behavioral theories of leadership: An integration and meta-analytic test of their relative validity. *Personnel Psychology*, 64(1), 7–52. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-</u> <u>6570.2010.01201.x</u>
- Dhar, U., & Mishra, P. (2001). Leadership effectiveness: A study of constituent factors. *Journal* of Management Research, 1(4), 254–266.
- Dinh, J. V., Reyes, D. L., Kayga, L., Lindgren, C., Feitosa, J., & Salas, E. (2021). Developing team trust: Leader insights for virtual settings. *Organizational Dynamics*, 50(1), Article 100846. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.orgdyn.2021.100846</u>
- Dulebohn, J. H., & Hoch, J. E. (2017). Virtual teams in organizations. *Human Resource Management Review*, 27(4), 569–574. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hrmr.2016.12.004</u>
- Eddleston, K. A., & Mulki, J. (2017). Toward understanding remote workers' management of work–family boundaries: The complexity of workplace embeddedness. *Group & Organization Management*, 42(3), 346–387. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1059601115619548</u>

Efimov, I., Rohwer, E., Harth, V., & Mache, S. (2022). Virtual leadership in relation to employees' mental health, job satisfaction and perceptions of isolation: A scoping review. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *13*, Article 960955.

https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.960955

- Firestone, W. A. (1996). Leadership: Roles or functions?. In K. Leithwood, J. Chapman, D. Corson, P. Hallinger, & A. Hart (Eds.), *International handbook of educational leadership and administration* (pp. 395–418). Springer.
- Fleishman, E. A., Mumford, M. D., Zaccaro, S. J., Levin, K. Y., Korotkin, A. L., & Hein, M. B. (1991). Taxonomic efforts in the description of leader behavior: A synthesis and functional interpretation. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 2(4), 245–287. https://doi.org/10.1016/1048-9843(91)90016-U
- Ford, R. C., Piccolo, R. F., & Ford, L. R. (2017). Strategies for building effective virtual teams: Trust is key. *Business Horizons*, 60(1), 25–34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bushor.2016.08.009
- Friedman, R. A., & Currall, S. C. (2003). Conflict escalation: Dispute exacerbating elements of e-mail communication. *Human Relations*, 56(11), 1325–1347. https://doi.org/10.1177/00187267035611003
- Gajendran, R. S., Ponnapalli, A. R., Wang, C., & Javalagi, A. A. (2024). A dual pathway model of remote work intensity: A meta-analysis of its simultaneous positive and negative effects. *Personnel Psychology*. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/peps.12641</u>
- Gallup. (2024). *State of the global workplace*. <u>https://www.gallup.com/workplace/349484/state-of-the-global-workplace.aspx</u>

- Gibson, C. B., & Cohen, S. G. (2003). The last word. In C. B. Gibson & S. G. Cohen
 (Eds.), Virtual teams that work: Creating conditions for virtual team effectiveness (pp. 403–421). Jossey-Bass.
- Global Workplace Analytics. (2024). *The 2024 workplace flexibility trends report*. <u>https://globalworkplaceanalytics.com/wp-content/uploads/edd/2024/03/Workplace-</u> Flexibility-Trends-Report-2024.pdf
- Godard, J. (2001). High performance and the transformation of work? The implications of alternative work practices for the experience and outcomes of work. *ILR Review*, 54(4), 776–805. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/001979390105400402</u>
- Goff-Dupont, S. (2021, December 14). *18 virtual team building activities and games*. Atlassian. https://www.atlassian.com/blog/teamwork/virtual-team-building-activities-remote-teams
- Golden, T. D., & Eddleston, K. A. (2020). Is there a price telecommuters pay? Examining the relationship between telecommuting and objective career success. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, *116*, Article 103348. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2019.103348</u>
- Golden, T. D., & Gajendran, R. S. (2019). Unpacking the role of a telecommuter's job in their performance: Examining job complexity, problem solving, interdependence, and social support. *Journal of Business and Psychology*, 34(1), 55–69.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s10869-018-9530-4

Golden, T. D., Veiga, J. F., & Dino, R. N. (2008). The impact of professional isolation on teleworker job performance and turnover intentions: Does time spent teleworking, interacting face-to-face, or having access to communication-enhancing technology matter? *Journal of Applied Psychology*, *93*(6), 1412–1421.
https://doi.org/10.1037/a0012722

- Gorvett, Z. (2021, January 11). Why virtual team-building activities feel agonizing. BBC. https://www.bbc.com/worklife/article/20201229-why-virtual-team-building-activities-feel-agonizing
- Grill, M., Pousette, A., & Björnsdotter, A. (2024). Managerial behavioral training for functional leadership: A randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Organizational Behavior Management*, 44(1), 15–41. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01608061.2023.2171174</u>
- Hacker, J. V., Johnson, M., Saunders, C., & Thayer, A. L. (2019). Trust in virtual teams: A multidisciplinary review and integration. *Australasian Journal of Information Systems*, 23. <u>https://doi.org/10.3127/ajis.v23i0.1757</u>
- Hackman, J. R., & Walton, R. E. (1986). Leading groups in organizations. In P. S. Goodman (Ed.), *Designing effective work groups* (pp. 72–119). Jossey-Bass.
- Hammer, L. B., Kossek, E. E., Yragui, N. L., Bodner, T. E., & Hanson, G. C. (2009).
 Development and validation of a multidimensional measure of family supportive supervisor behaviors (FSSB). *Journal of Management*, *35*(4), 837–856.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206308328510
- Han, S. J., & Hazard, N. (2022). Shared leadership in virtual teams at work: Practical strategies and research suggestions for human resource development. *Human Resource Development Review*, 21(3), 300–323. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/15344843221093376</u>
- Harter, J. (2023a, May 30). *A great manager's most important habit*. Gallup. <u>https://www.gallup.com/workplace/505370/great-manager-important-habit.aspx</u>
- Harter, J. (2023b, August 24). Are remote workers and their organizations drifting apart? Gallup. <u>https://www.gallup.com/workplace/509759/remote-workers-organizations-</u> <u>drifting-apart.aspx</u>

- Harter, J. (2024, January 23). *In new workplace, U.S. employee engagement stagnates*. Gallup. <u>https://www.gallup.com/workplace/608675/new-workplace-employee-engagement-stagnates.aspx</u>
- Hertel, G., Geister, S., & Konradt, U. (2005). Managing virtual teams: A review of current empirical research. *Human Resource Management Review*, 15(1), 69–95. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hrmr.2005.01.002</u>
- Hertel, G., Konradt, U., & Orlikowski, B. (2004). Managing distance by interdependence: Goal setting, task interdependence, and team-based rewards in virtual teams. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 13(1), 1–28.

https://doi.org/10.1080/13594320344000228

- Hinds, P. J., & Weisband, S. P. (2003). Knowledge sharing and shared understanding in virtual teams. In C. B. Gibson & S. G. Cohen (Eds.), *Virtual teams that work: Creating conditions for virtual team effectiveness* (pp. 21–36). Jossey-Bass.
- Höddinghaus, M., Nohe, C., & Hertel, G. (2024). Leadership in virtual work settings: What we know, what we do not know, and what we need to do. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 33(2), 188–212.

https://doi.org/10.1080/1359432X.2023.2250079

- Hoegl, M., & Muethel, M. (2016). Enabling shared leadership in virtual project teams: A practitioners' guide. *Project Management Journal*, 47(1), 7–12. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/pmj.21564</u>
- Huang, R., Kahai, S., & Jestice, R. (2010). The contingent effects of leadership on team collaboration in virtual teams. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 26(5), 1098–1110. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2010.03.014</u>

- Inceoglu, I., Thomas, G., Chu, C., Plans, D., & Gerbasi, A. (2018). Leadership behavior and employee well-being: An integrated review and a future research agenda. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 29(1), 179–202. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2017.12.006</u>
- Jansson, L. J., & Kangas, H. (2024). The art of staying in touch: Exploring daily feedback interactions between a leader and a subordinate in remote work. *Personnel Review*. https://doi.org/10.1108/PR-04-2023-0301
- Jena, L. K., & Pradhan, S. (2018). Conceptualizing and validating workplace belongingness scale. *Journal of Organizational Change Management*, 31(2), 451–462. https://doi.org/10.1108/JOCM-05-2017-0195
- Johnson, D. A., Johnson, C. M., & Dave, P. (2023). Performance feedback in organizations: Understanding the functions, forms, and important features. *Journal of Organizational Behavior Management*, 43(1), 64–89. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/01608061.2022.2089436</u>
- Jones, J. M. (2023, September 15). *Remote work stable at higher rate post-pandemic*. Gallup. https://news.gallup.com/poll/510785/remote-work-stable-higher-rate-post-pandemic.aspx
- Joshi, A., Lazarova, M. B., & Liao, H. (2009). Getting everyone on board: The role of inspirational leadership in geographically dispersed teams. *Organization Science*, 20(1), 240–252. <u>https://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.1080.0383</u>
- Judge, T. A., Piccolo, R. F., & Ilies, R. (2004). The forgotten ones? The validity of consideration and initiating structure in leadership research. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 89(1), 36– 51. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.89.1.36</u>
- Kahai, S., Avolio, B. J., & Sosik, J. J. (2017). E-Leadership. In G. Hertel, D. L. Stone, R. D. Johnson, & J. Passmore (Eds.), *The Wiley Blackwell handbook of the psychology of the internet at work* (pp. 285–314). Wiley Blackwell.

- Kaplan, S., Engelsted, L., Lei, X., & Lockwood, K. (2018). Unpackaging manager mistrust in allowing telework: Comparing and integrating theoretical perspectives. *Journal of Business and Psychology*, *33*, 365–382. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10869-017-9498-5</u>
- Kashive, N., Khanna, V. T., & Powale, L. (2022). Virtual team performance: E-leadership roles in the era of COVID-19. *Journal of Management Development*, 41(5), 277–300. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/JMD-05-2021-0151</u>
- Kayworth, T. R., & Leidner, D. E. (2002). Leadership effectiveness in global virtual teams. *Journal of Management Information Systems*, 18(3), 7–40. https://doi.org/10.1080/07421222.2002.11045697
- Kearney, E., Shemla, M., van Knippenberg, D., & Scholz, F. A. (2019). A paradox perspective on the interactive effects of visionary and empowering leadership. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, 155, 20–30.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.obhdp.2019.01.001

- Kelly, J. (2021, July 30). Study shows supervisors say remote workers are 'more easily replaceable' and they 'sometimes forget' about them. Forbes. <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/jackkelly/2021/07/30/study-shows-supervisors-say-remoteworkers-are-more-easily-replaceable-and-they-sometimes-forget-about-them/</u>
- Kim, T., Mullins, L. B., & Yoon, T. (2021). Supervision of telework: A key to organizational performance. *The American Review of Public Administration*, 51(4), 263–277. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0275074021992058</u>
- Kirby, E., & Krone, K. (2002). "The policy exists but you can't really use it": Communication and the structuration of work-family policies. *Journal of Applied Communication Research*, 30(1), 50–77. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00909880216577</u>

- Kossek, E. E., Lewis, S., & Hammer, L. B. (2010). Work–life initiatives and organizational change: Overcoming mixed messages to move from the margin to the mainstream. *Human Relations*, 63(1), 3–19. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0018726709352385</u>
- Kossek, E. E., Pichler, S., Bodner, T., & Hammer, L. B. (2011). Workplace social support and work–family conflict: A meta-analysis clarifying the influence of general and work–family-specific supervisor and organizational support. *Personnel Psychology*, *64*(2), 289–313. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-6570.2011.01211.x</u>
- Kozlowski, S. W., Mak, S., & Chao, G. T. (2016). Team-centric leadership: An integrative review. *Annual Review of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior*, 3(1), 21–54. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-orgpsych-041015-062429</u>
- Kraut, R. E., Fussell, S. R., Brennan, S. E., & Siegel, J. (2002). Understanding effects of proximity on collaboration: Implications for technologies to support remote collaborative work. In P. J. Hinds & S. Kiesler (Eds.), *Distributed work* (pp. 137–162). MIT Press.
- Krehl, E. H., & Büttgen, M. (2022). Uncovering the complexities of remote leadership and the usage of digital tools during the COVID-19 pandemic: A qualitative diary study. *German Journal of Human Resource Management*, *36*(3), 325–352.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/23970022221083697
- Kurland, N. B., & Cooper, C. D. (2002). Manager control and employee isolation in telecommuting environments. *The Journal of High Technology Management Research*, *13*(1), 107–126. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1047-8310(01)00051-7</u>
- Leonardi, P. M., Parker, S. H., & Shen, R. (2024). How remote work changes the world of work. Annual Review of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior, 11, 193–219. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-orgpsych-091922-015852</u>

- Levy, P. E., Tseng, S. T., Rosen, C. C., & Lueke, S. B. (2017). Performance management: A marriage between practice and science– Just say "I do". In M. R. Buckley, A. R.
 Wheeler, & J. R. B. Halbesleben (Eds.), *Research in personnel and human resources management* (pp. 155–213). Emerald Publishing Limited.
- Liao, C. (2017). Leadership in virtual teams: A multilevel perspective. *Human Resource Management Review*, 27(4), 648–659. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hrmr.2016.12.010</u>
- Lilian, S. C. (2014). Virtual teams: Opportunities and challenges for e-leaders. *Procedia- Social* and Behavioral Sciences, 110, 1251–1261. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2013.12.972</u>
- Locke, E. A., & Latham, G. P. (1990). *A theory of goal setting & task performance*. Prentice-Hall.
- Lord, R. G., Day, D. V., Zaccaro, S. J., Avolio, B. J., & Eagly, A. H. (2017). Leadership in applied psychology: Three waves of theory and research. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 102(3), 434–451. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/ap10000089</u>
- Madanchian, M., Hussein, N., Noordin, F., & Taherdoost, H. (2017). Leadership effectiveness measurement and its effect on organization outcomes. *Procedia Engineering*, *181*, 1043– 1048. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.proeng.2017.02.505
- Malhotra, A., Majchrzak, A., & Rosen, B. (2007). Leading virtual teams. *Academy of Management Perspectives*, 21(1), 60–70. <u>https://doi.org/10.5465/amp.2007.24286164</u>
- Marks, M. A., Mathieu, J. E., & Zaccaro, S. J. (2001). A temporally based framework and taxonomy of team processes. *Academy of Management Review*, 26(3), 356–376. https://doi.org/10.5465/amr.2001.4845785
- Mazzetti, G., Robledo, E., Vignoli, M., Topa, G., Guglielmi, D., & Schaufeli, W. B. (2023). Work engagement: A meta-analysis using the job demands-resources

model. Psychological Reports, 126(3), 1069–1107.

https://doi.org/10.1177/00332941211051988

- McGrath, J. E. (1962). *Leadership behavior: Some requirements for leadership training*. U.S. Civil Service Commission, Office of Career Development.
- McKinsey Global Institute. (2023). *How hybrid work has changed the way people work, live, and shop*. <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/mgi/our-research/empty-spaces-and-hybrid-places-</u> <u>chapter-1#/</u>
- Mertens, S., Schollaert, E., & Anseel, F. (2021). How much feedback do employees need? A field study of absolute feedback frequency reports and performance. *International Journal of Selection and Assessment*, 29(3-4), 326–335.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/ijsa.12352

Mintzberg, H. (1973). The nature of managerial work. Harper & Row.

- Moore, J. R., & Hanson, W. (2022). Improving leader effectiveness: Impact on employee engagement and retention. *Journal of Management Development*, 41(7/8), 450–468. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/JMD-02-2021-0041</u>
- Morgeson, F. P., DeRue, D. S., & Karam, E. P. (2010). Leadership in teams: A functional approach to understanding leadership structures and processes. *Journal of Management*, 36(1), 5–39. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206309347376</u>
- Morrison-Smith, S., & Ruiz, J. (2020). Challenges and barriers in virtual teams: A literature review. *SN Applied Sciences*, 2(6), 1–33. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s42452-020-2801-5</u>
- Munsch, C. L., Ridgeway, C. L., & Williams, J. C. (2014). Pluralistic ignorance and the flexibility bias: Understanding and mitigating flextime and flexplace bias at work. *Work and Occupations*, 41(1), 40–62. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0730888413515894</u>

- Nardi, B. A., & Whittaker, S. (2002). The place of face-to-face communication in distributed work. In P. J. Hinds & S. Kiesler (Eds.), *Distributed work* (pp. 83–112). MIT Press.
- Ng, P. K., & Tung, B. (2018). The importance of reward and recognition system in the leadership of virtual project teams: A qualitative research for the financial services sector. *Journal of Transnational Management*, *23*(4), 198–214.

https://doi.org/10.1080/15475778.2018.1512827

Northouse, P. G. (2021). Leadership: Theory and practice. Sage.

- Nurmi, N., & Hinds, P. J. (2020). Work design for global professionals: Connectivity demands, connectivity behaviors, and their effects on psychological and behavioral outcomes. *Organization Studies*, *41*(12), 1697–1724.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/0170840620937885
- O'Leary, M. B., & Cummings, J. N. (2007). The spatial, temporal, and configurational characteristics of geographic dispersion in teams. *MIS Quarterly*, *31*(3), 433–452. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/25148802</u>
- Paris, T. (2024, August 16). 8 virtual social event ideas that remote teams love. Hoppier. https://www.hoppier.com/blog/8-virtual-social-event-ideas-that-remote-teams-love
- Park, L., & Grensing-Pophal, L. (n.d.). *How remote work strategies encourage diversity*. SAP. <u>https://www.sap.com/insights/viewpoints/how-remote-work-strategies-encourage-diversity.html</u>
- Parker, K. (2023, March 30). About a third of U.S. workers who can work from home now do so all the time. Pew Research Center. <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/short-</u> <u>reads/2023/03/30/about-a-third-of-us-workers-who-can-work-from-home-do-so-all-the-</u> <u>time/</u>

- Pearce, C. L., & Conger, J. A. (Eds.). (2003). Shared leadership: Reframing the hows and whys of leadership. Sage.
- Pearce, C. L., Manz, C. C., & Sims, H. P. (2009). Is shared leadership the key to team success. Organizational Dynamics, 38(3), 234–238. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.orgdyn.2009.04.008
- Peters, P., den Dulk, L., & De Ruijter, J. (2010). May I work from home? Views of the employment relationship reflected in line managers' telework attitudes in six financialsector organizations. *Equality, Diversity and Inclusion*, 29(5), 517–531. https://doi.org/10.1108/02610151011052799
- Podolsky, M., Ducharme, M. J., & McIntyre, C. (2022). Normative telecommuting: The effects of group composition and task interdependence on telecommuter and non-telecommuter performance. *Personnel Review*, 51(8), 1902–1921. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/PR-01-2022-0047</u>
- Pulakos, E. D., Hanson, R. M., Arad, S., & Moye, N. (2015). Performance management can be fixed: An on-the-job experiential learning approach for complex behavior change. *Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, 8(1), 51–76. https://doi.org/10.1017/iop.2014.2
- Pulakos, E. D., & O'Leary, R. S. (2011). Why is performance management broken? *Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, 4(2), 146–164. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1754-9434.2011.01315.x</u>
- Purvanova, R. K., & Bono, J. E. (2009). Transformational leadership in context: Face-to-face and virtual teams. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 20(3), 343–357. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2009.03.004

- Raghuram, S., Hill, N. S., Gibbs, J. L., & Maruping, L. M. (2019). Virtual work: Bridging research clusters. *Academy of Management Annals*, 13(1), 308–341. https://doi.org/10.5465/annals.2017.0020
- Randel, A. E., Galvin, B. M., Shore, L. M., Ehrhart, K. H., Chung, B. G., Dean, M. A., & Kedharnath, U. (2018). Inclusive leadership: Realizing positive outcomes through belongingness and being valued for uniqueness. *Human Resource Management Review*, 28(2), 190–203. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hrmr.2017.07.002</u>
- Reid, E. (2015). Embracing, passing, revealing, and the ideal worker image: How people navigate expected and experienced professional identities. *Organization Science*, 26(4), 997–1017. <u>https://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.2015.0975</u>
- Ryan, A. M., & Kossek, E. E. (2008). Work-life policy implementation: Breaking down or creating barriers to inclusiveness? *Human Resource Management*, 47(2), 295–310. https://doi.org/10.1002/hrm.20213
- Santos, J. P., Caetano, A., & Tavares, S. M. (2015). Is training leaders in functional leadership a useful tool for improving the performance of leadership functions and team effectiveness? *The Leadership Quarterly*, 26(3), 470–484. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2015.02.010
- Schmitt, J. (2024). Employee well-being and the remote leader: A systematic literature review. *Central European Business Review*, 13(1), 27–42. <u>https://doi.org/10.18267/j.cebr.352</u>
- Schultz, P. P., Ryan, R. M., Niemiec, C. P., Legate, N., & Williams, G. C. (2015). Mindfulness, work climate, and psychological need satisfaction in employee well-being. *Mindfulness*, 6, 971–985. <u>https://doi.org10.1007/s12671-014-0338-7</u>

- Schwarzmüller, T., Brosi, P., Duman, D., & Welpe, I. M. (2018). How does the digital transformation affect organizations? Key themes of change in work design and leadership. *Management Revue*, 29(2), 114–138. <u>https://doi.org/10.5771/0935-9915-</u> 2018-2-114
- Shakespeare-Finch, J., & Daley, E. (2017). Workplace belongingness, distress, and resilience in emergency service workers. *Psychological Trauma: Theory, Research, Practice, and Policy*, 9(1), 32–35. https://doi.org/10.1037/tra0000108
- Shockley, K. M., Allen, T. D., & Grant, R. S. (2024). Remote work: Post-COVID-19 state of the knowledge and best practice recommendations. Society for Industrial and Organizational Psychology, Inc. <u>https://www.infocop.es/wp-content/uploads/2024/10/Remote-Work-</u> Post-COVID-19-State-of-the-Knowledge-and-Best-Practice-Recommendations.pdf
- Shore, L. M., Randel, A. E., Chung, B. G., Dean, M. A., Ehrhart, K. H., & Singh, G. (2011). Inclusion and diversity in work groups: A review and model for future research. *Journal of Management*, 37(4), 1262–1289. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206310385943</u>
- Shuffler, M. L., Wiese, C. W., Salas, E., & Burke, C. S. (2010). Leading one another across time and space: Exploring shared leadership functions in virtual teams. *Revista de Psicología del Trabajo y de las Organizaciones*, 26(1), 3–17. <u>https://doi.org/10.5093/tr2010v26n1a1</u>
- Sivunen, A. (2006). Strengthening identification with the team in virtual teams: The leaders' perspective. *Group Decision and Negotiation*, *15*, 345–366.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s10726-006-9046-6

Solansky, S. T. (2011). Team identification: A determining factor of performance. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 26(3), 247–258. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/0268394111112677</u>

- Thébaud, S., & Pedulla, D. S. (2022). When do work-family policies work? Unpacking the effects of stigma and financial costs for men and women. *Work and Occupations*, 49(2), 229–263. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/07308884211069914</u>
- Thompson, C. A., Beauvais, L. L., & Lyness, K. S. (1999). When work–family benefits are not enough: The influence of work–family culture on benefit utilization, organizational attachment, and work–family conflict. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, 54(3), 392–415. <u>https://doi.org/10.1006/jvbe.1998.1681</u>
- Thompson, L. F., & Coovert, M. D. (2003). Teamwork online: The effects of computer conferencing on perceived confusion, satisfaction, and postdiscussion accuracy. *Group Dynamics: Theory, Research, and Practice*, 7(2), 135–151. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/1089-2699.7.2.135</u>
- Torre, T., & Sarti, D. (2020). The "way" toward e-leadership: Some evidence from the field. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 11, Article 554253. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.554253
- United States Government Accountability Office. (2023, July 26). *Telework: Growth supported* economic activity during the pandemic, but future impacts are uncertain. https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-23-105999
- van der Vegt, G. S., & Bunderson, J. S. (2005). Learning and performance in multidisciplinary teams: The importance of collective team identification. *Academy of Management Journal*, 48(3), 532–547. <u>https://doi.org/10.5465/amj.2005.17407918</u>
- van der Vegt, G. S., Emans, B. J. M., & Vliert, E. (2001). Patterns of interdependence in work teams: A two-level investigation of the relations with job and team satisfaction. *Personnel Psychology*, 54(1), 51–69. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-6570.2001.tb00085.x</u>

- van Knippenberg, D., & Dwertmann, D. J. G. (2022). Interacting elements of leadership: Key to integration but looking for integrative theory. *Journal of Management*, 48(6), 1695–1723. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/01492063211073069</u>
- Van Quaquebeke, N., & Felps, W. (2018). Respectful inquiry: A motivational account of leading through asking questions and listening. *Academy of Management Review*, 43(1), 5–27. <u>https://doi.org/10.5465/amr.2014.0537</u>
- Van Wart, M., Roman, A., Wang, X., & Liu, C. (2019). Operationalizing the definition of eleadership: Identifying the elements of e-leadership. *International Review of Administrative Sciences*, 85(1), 80–97. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0020852316681446</u>
- Van Zoonen, W., & Sivunen, A. E. (2022). The impact of remote work and mediated communication frequency on isolation and psychological distress. *European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology*, 31(4), 610–621.

https://doi.org/10.1080/1359432X.2021.2002299

- Waller, L. (2020). Fostering a sense of belonging in the workplace: Enhancing well-being and a positive and coherent sense of self. In S. Dhiman (Ed.), *The Palgrave handbook of workplace well-being* (pp. 341–367). Palgrave Macmillan.
- Ward, M. K., & Meade, A. W. (2023). Dealing with careless responding in survey data:
 Prevention, identification, and recommended best practices. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 74, 577–596. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-040422-045007</u>
- Weisband, S. (2002). Maintaining awareness in distributed team collaboration: Implications for leadership and performance. In P. J. Hinds & S. Kiesler (Eds.), *Distributed work* (pp. 311–333). MIT Press.

- Wigert, B., & Barrett, H. (2023, September 6). The manager squeeze: How the new workplace is testing team leaders. Gallup. <u>https://www.gallup.com/workplace/510326/manager-</u> squeeze-new-workplace-testing-team-leaders.aspx
- Wigert, B., Harter, J., & Agrawal, S. (2023, October 9). The future of the office has arrived: It's hybrid. Gallup. <u>https://www.gallup.com/workplace/511994/future-office-arrived-</u> hybrid.aspx
- Wigert, B., & White, J. (2022, September 14). *The advantages and challenges of hybrid work*. Gallup. <u>https://www.gallup.com/workplace/398135/advantages-challenges-hybrid-work.aspx</u>
- Williams, J. C., Blair-Loy, M., & Berdahl, J. L. (2013). Cultural schemas, social class, and the flexibility stigma. *Journal of Social Issues*, 69(2), 209–234. https://doi.org/10.1111/josi.12012
- Wood, A., Eatough E., Wooll, M., Leimgruber, K., Nguyen, K. L., Ong, V., & Hong, J. E. (2022). *The connection crisis*. BetterUp. <u>https://grow.betterup.com/resources/build-a-</u> <u>culture-of-connection-report?hsCtaTracking=ec4f636d-7868-4fe7-a2d5-</u> 56b52854054e%7Ce7ec8b96-7ace-488e-9e0c-6e0b47e6ee42
- Yukl, G. (2010). Leadership in organizations. Pearson.
- Yukl, G. (2011). Contingency theories of effective leadership. In A. Bryman, D. Collinson, K.Grint, B. Jackson, & M. Uhl-Bien (Eds.), *The SAGE handbook of leadership* (pp. 286–298). Sage.
- Yukl, G. (2012). Effective leadership behavior: What we know and what questions need more attention. Academy of Management Perspectives, 26(4), 66–85. <u>https://doi.org/10.5465/amp.2012.0088</u>

- Yukl, G., Mahsud, R., Prussia, G., & Hassan, S. (2019). Effectiveness of broad and specific leadership behaviors. *Personnel Review*, 48(3), 774–783. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/PR-03-2018-0100</u>
- Zhang, Y., Sun, J. M., Shaffer, M. A., & Lin, C. H. (2022). High commitment work systems and employee well-being: The roles of workplace friendship and task interdependence. *Human Resource Management*, 61(4), 399–421. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/hrm.22093</u>
- Zheng, X., Diaz, I., Jing, Y., & Chiaburu, D. S. (2015). Positive and negative supervisor developmental feedback and task-performance. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 36(2), 212–232. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-04-2013-0039</u>
- Zigurs, I. (2003). Leadership in virtual teams: Oxymoron or opportunity? *Organizational Dynamics*, *31*(4), 339–351. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0090-2616(02)00132-8</u>
- Zimmermann, P., Wit, A., & Gill, R. (2008). The relative importance of leadership behaviours in virtual and face-to-face communication settings. *Leadership*, 4(3), 321–337. https://doi.org/10.1177/1742715008092388

APPENDIX A

LIST OF STUDY MEASURES

Structure and Plan Leadership Function – Subordinate Baseline

Consider <Supervisor>'s typical management style for the past 3 months and indicate the extent to which you agree with the following statements about his/her behaviors. <Supervisor>...

- ... has set clear tasks for the team members
- ... has ensured a common understanding of tasks
- ... has defined clear roles of what is expected of team members
- ... has synchronized or prioritized contributions among team members

Response scale: (1) Strongly Disagree (2) Somewhat Disagree (3) Neither Agree Nor Disagree (4) Somewhat Agree (5) Strongly Agree

Provide Feedback Leadership Function – Subordinate Baseline

Consider <Supervisor>'s typical management style for the past 3 months and indicate the extent to which you agree with the following statements about his/her behaviors. <Supervisor>...

- ... has recognized individual team members' contributions
- ... has given encouragement and recognition to team members

Response scale: (1) Strongly Disagree (2) Somewhat Disagree (3) Neither Agree Nor Disagree (4) Somewhat Agree (5) Strongly Agree

Support the Social Climate Leadership Function – Subordinate Baseline

Consider <Supervisor>'s typical management style for the past 3 months and indicate the extent to which you agree with the following statements about his/her behaviors. <Supervisor>...

- ... has made people feel like part of the team
- ... has been sensitive to diversity among team members (e.g., cultural, racial, life stage, etc.)
- ... has emphasized shared values among members of the team
- ... has fostered trust, involvement, and cooperation among team members

Response scale: (1) Strongly Disagree (2) Somewhat Disagree (3) Neither Agree Nor Disagree (4) Somewhat Agree (5) Strongly Agree

Supervisor-Initiated Virtual Social Activities – Subordinate Baseline

Has <Supervisor> initiated or helped organize any of the following activities over the past 3 months?

- Virtual happy hours or gatherings outside of normal work hours
- Virtual meetings during normal work time that are just for socializing
- Shared lunch hours virtually
- Virtual events with remote entertainment, such as a comedian or musician or instructional chef
- Virtual celebrations (birthday parties, holiday parties, recognition ceremonies)
- Any virtual event where the organization provides food, drinks, snacks, or some other physical thing (or stipends for these) for each person to interact with during the event
- Virtual team building activities
- Activities that pair employees randomly with others in the company to chat virtually (e.g., Donut app on Slack)
- Encouragement of "co-working" (cameras on, mics off) so you feel like you're working in same room as someone else
- Company-specific internal websites or Slack channels where non-work related announcements or conversations can be posted

Response scale: (0) No (1) Yes

Workplace Belongingness – Subordinate Baseline

- I am well-accepted by my coworkers
- When at work, I really feel like I belong
- I feel that the people I care about at work also care about me

Response scale: (1) Strongly Disagree (2) Somewhat Disagree (3) Neither Agree Nor Disagree (4) Somewhat Agree (5) Strongly Agree

Subordinate's Degree of Virtuality – Subordinate Baseline

• What percentage of the time are you currently working remotely? Response scale: Slider from 0–100%

Task Interdependence – Subordinate Baseline

- I have to obtain information and advice from others in order to complete my work
- I have to work closely with others to do my work properly
- In order to complete my work, I have to collaborate with others extensively

Response scale: (1) Strongly Disagree (2) Somewhat Disagree (3) Neither Agree Nor Disagree (4) Somewhat Agree (5) Strongly Agree

Subordinate's Overall Remote Work Performance – Supervisor Baseline

When answering the question below, please think about <Subordinate>'s performance since <Subordinate> began working remotely.

• Rate <Subordinate>'s overall level of performance.

Response scale: (1) Unacceptable (2) Poor (3) Below average (4) Average (5) Above average (6) Very good (7) Outstanding

Subordinate's Overall Remote Work Effectiveness – Supervisor Baseline

When answering the question below, please think about <Subordinate>'s performance since <Subordinate> began working remotely.

• Overall, to what extent do you feel <Subordinate> has been effective at fulfilling his/her work roles and responsibilities?

Response scale: (1) Not effective at all (2) Considerably ineffective (3) Somewhat ineffective (4) Neither effective nor ineffective (5) Somewhat effective (6) Considerably effective (7) Very effective